AN ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS OF

Jason T. Piasecki for the degree of Master of Science in Sustainable Forest Management presented on 7 August 2023.

Title: Red Tree Voles in Fragmented Forests

Abstract approved: _____

John D. Bailey

The red tree vole (*Arborimus longicaudus*) is an arboreal Arvicoline rodent endemic to conifer dominated forests of western Oregon and northwestern California. While commonly associated with old forests, often inhabiting stands over 80 years old, tree voles have also been found in young forests between 20 and 80 years old. Nonetheless, little is known about the extent of tree vole occupancy and demographic rates in younger stands. Young forest stands may provide ephemeral habitat, connectivity among patches of old forest, and/or long-term habitat that supports multiple generations of tree voles. Whether or not voles occupy young forest may be dependent on factors such as forest age, and the proximity to the nearest patch of old forest habitat from which the species could emigrate.

Due to the elusive nature of tree voles and obstacles of canopy research, knowledge of population dynamics and site-level occupancy in young forests is limited. Since tree voles spend most of their time in nests within the live canopy foliage (hereafter described as 'arboreal'), the distribution and persistence of nests (especially occupied nests) in the live canopy are pertinent metrics for describing habitat. However, detecting nests in the forest canopy can be challenging, especially as forests age and the canopy becomes difficult to survey from the ground. Understanding the implications and extent of imperfect detectability is imperative to accurately assess metrics such as occupancy and density of tree voles and their nests.

I estimated both arboreal and tree vole specific nest persistence rates, interspecific nest use, arboreal nest detectability, survey effort detection rates of tree vole nests, probability of site occupancy by tree voles, and density of arboreal and tree vole nests. I assessed these factors in relation to stand age (20–320 years) and proximity to the nearest >20-hectare patch of old forest estimated to be greater than 80 years old. I conducted plot-based surveys using ground and canopy-based techniques in 63 randomly selected stands stratified by age and distance from patches of old forest in the Oregon Coast Range from 2019 to 2022. I identified and climbed 1,044 arboreal nests within the live canopy and recorded site and nest characteristics, presence of tree vole signs and estimated occupancy state (e.g. recently occupied).

I evaluated multiple models for nest persistence using a known fate modeling framework. Arboreal nest persistence was dependent on nest size while tree vole nest survival was dependent on both stand age and nest size. The probability of tree vole nest persistence was highest 0.98 (95% CI 0.81, 0.99) in old forests where nests were more cryptic and often associated with stable microsites (e.g., cavities). Persistence was lower 0.90 (95% CI 0.79, 0.95) and more variable in young forest and was positively correlated to nest volume. In addition to nest persistence, I examined nest construction and use by other canopy nesting species. I recorded interspecific tree vole nest use by other arboreal species at a higher frequency in young forest than in old forest suggesting possible competition for nesting space in young forests. To estimate detection rates of tree vole nests I double-surveyed 80 plots across 15 stands in young forests in 2021 and 2022 and conducted census surveys of 9 plots across 3 stands in old forest in 2022. I estimated detection rates in young forests using a Huggins p and c modeling framework in Program MARK. In old forests, I used the Lincoln-Peterson estimator to quantify detection rates. The detection rate of individual nests was 0.84 (95% CI 0.72, 0.96) using ground-based surveys in young forest and 0.05 (95% CI 0.0, 0.12) using canopy-based surveys in old forest.

Using a case study approach, I conducted a complete census of nests in a single stand in 2020, 2021 and 2022. I simulated 250,000 surveys using randomly generated plots across a range of survey effort (amount of area surveyed) and found that plot-based survey methods that cover 10% of the survey area can effectively estimate stand-level tree vole occupancy at a rate of 66% (95% CI 64, 67%). A survey effort sampling approximately 40% of a stand is required to reliably capture stand level tree vole occupancy at a rate nearing 100%.

I used a single season occupancy model to predict the likelihood of stand level occupancy by tree voles in forests <80 years old across stand age and distance from the nearest old forest patch. My model predicted occupancy probability was highest in the 20-year age class (0.5, 95% CI 0.01, 0.67) and decreased to zero (95% CI 0.0, 0.4) between the 50 and 80-year age classes. Occupancy probability decreased as distance from the nearest old forest patch increased and my modeled data suggested that a young forest stand must be within 1,425m of a patch of old forest beyond which probability of tree vole occupancy approached zero. Empirically, I did not detect any recently occupied tree vole nests more than 1,649m from the nearest patch of old forest.

Using my estimates of detection rates from both young and old forests, I estimated arboreal nest density in 53 stands across stand age and estimated tree vole nest density in 45

stands across stand age that were within the occupancy informed threshold of 1,425m from the nearest patch of old forest. My estimates of arboreal nest density were adjusted for imperfect detection rates and I highlighted the risks of using naïve density especially in older forests where detection probability was low. I estimated the density of recently occupied tree vole nests across stand age and found the recently occupied tree vole nest density to be locally high in the 30-year age class (1.24 per ha, SD = 0.35) and highest overall in the 80-year age class (53.5 per ha, SD = 14.9).

With this understanding of variable nest persistence from year to year, changes in nest detectability across stand age, tree vole occupancy probability and nest density, I suggest management opportunities for this sensitive species in young, managed forests. While old, mature Douglas-fir stands provided complex habitat reflecting the highest density of red tree vole nests, many young stands provided sufficient structural complexity that allowed nesting and supported large nests that were more likely to survive year-to-year. Young forests also exhibited high canopy connectivity which provided dispersal and foraging opportunities. Although expanding my research to include additional stands would help refine predicted trends, young stands within 1,425m of old forest patches contributed to tree vole occupancy and modest levels of tree vole nest density. Given the results of my research, I conclude that young forest can augment, expand, and/or connect habitat for red tree voles in the Oregon Coast Range.

©Copyright by Jason T. Piasecki

7 August 2023

All Rights Reserved

Red Tree Voles in Fragmented Forests

by

Jason T. Piasecki

A THESIS

submitted to

Oregon State University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Presented 7 August 2023 Commencement June 2024 Master of Science thesis of Jason T. Piasecki presented on 7 August 2023

APPROVED:

Dr. John Bailey, Major Professor, representing Sustainable Forest Management

Dr. Jeff Hatten, Head of the College of Forestry Department of Forest Engineering, Resources & Management

Philip Mote, Vice Provost and Dean of the Graduate School

I understand that my thesis will become part of the permanent collection of Oregon State University libraries. My signature below authorizes release of my thesis to any reader upon request.

Jason T. Piasecki, Author

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My thesis research was established as a collaborative effort between Oregon State University, the National Council for Air and Stream Improvement Inc., and many partnering landowners, without whom this project would not have been possible.

Although the Oregon coast range is now a fragmented mosaic of ownerships and land use values, I would first like to recognize the indigenous tribes who were forcibly removed to reservations in western Oregon in 1855, and who's living descendants are part of the Confederated Tribes of the Siletz and the Confederated tribes of the Grand Ronde. They are the original inhabitants and traditional stewards of the land on which this study took place.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my graduate committee members. Katie Moriarty, not only for her most invaluable mentorship in all aspects of my professional life, but for her dedicated friendship and engaging conversations. John Bailey, for taking me on when I knew nothing about silviculture or wildfire science and subsequently helping me become a more well-rounded wildlife biologist. And Katie Dugger for her analytical expertise and sage advice on modeling and statistical language. I am truly grateful for their dedication and support throughout the many challenges I have faced over the course of this research.

The magnitude of work required to conduct this research was truly monumental and without the dedication and persistence of my field crews, none of this would have been possible. I would like to graciously thank Mackenzie McCoy, Cody Berthiaume, Salix Scoresby, Jake Baker, Kaitlin Webb, Ian Shriner, Mark Stevens, Steph Loredo, and Jesse Ritter. The Oregon coast range is home to some seriously unforgiving terrain and these field biologists worked tirelessly, often hauling >50 pounds of rope, survey equipment and climbing gear through steep drainages and endless vine maple to document tree vole occurrence. Mackenzie, I am grateful for all your support on this project both in and out of the field over the past 3 years. I can think of no one more qualified or capable to take over the immediate future of tree vole research in Oregon.

I am also thankful for the expert wisdom of Eric Forsman, Jim Swingle and Mark Linnell. The tree vole community is not large, and they welcomed me with vast amounts of personal communication on anything and everything tree vole or tree climbing related. Eric was instrumental in training my crews in tree climbing techniques and truly went above and beyond to ensure that we were properly equipped to conduct canopy research. In addition to their extensive knowledge of tree climbing, Eric and Jim also contributed their time in training my crew and I on the capture and handling of tree voles. Although I will never dispute Eric's knowledge and experience with the species, he once stated that tree voles are docile creatures when handled. I'm still trying to figure out if he was joking. Mark was always willing to provide advice on fur clips and camera trapping at nests, as well as technical support while I developed my old forest layer in ArcGIS. I feel like I am now part of a close-knit community of tree vole researchers and I have Eric, Jim, and Mark to thank.

The study area for this project is a patchwork of different ownerships and management practices. It is not always easy to get so many partners, sometimes with differing views, to come together and participate in furthering the scientific knowledge of sensitive species. As such, I would like to thank Jessica Homyack (Weyerhaeuser Company), Jenniffer Bakke (Manulife Investment Management), Fran Cafferata (Cafferata Consulting), Starker Forests, Hampton Lumber, Lone Rock Resources, Nick Palazzotto, Vanessa Petro, Corey Grinnell (Oregon Department of Forestry), Deanna Williams (USFS), and Scott Hopkins (BLM) for their support in facilitating access to forestland across my study range, ensuring field safety standards, participating in publication reviews, and providing advice and support whenever I needed it.

Major funding for this research was provided by the National Council for Air and Stream Improvement Inc. and Oregon State University through the Fish and Wildlife Habitat in Managed Forests Research Program. I would like to thank the research program committee for identifying the value in this research and funding me throughout graduate school. I would also like to thank Jessica Homyack (Weyerhaeuser Company), Nick Palazzotto (Oregon Department of Forestry), the US Fish and Wildlife Service and National Alliance of Forest Owner's 'Wildlife Conservation Initiative', and the Oregon Wildlife Foundation for providing supplemental funding, all of which greatly helped to address additional research objectives and facilitate fieldwork.

Finally, but certainly not least, I would like to thank my family for continually supporting and encouraging me in ways that are simply not quantifiable. My early academic practices were chaotic at best, but my mom and dad continued to support me even through the 10 years it took to complete my undergraduate degree. They both saw perseverance even when I did not, and I can never thank them enough. I also have endless appreciation for my intelligent and loving wife, Astrea, who was the first to introduce me to many flora and fauna of the Oregon Coast Range and probably unknowingly planted the seed for my desire to explore the forest canopy. It's OK that I can now identify more Coast Range plants than you. And finally, for my beautiful, adventuresome, trouble-making daughter Carson. You obviously didn't think I had enough work to do when you showed up halfway through my graduate research. Despite the added challenge, watching you grow and hearing you laugh are some of the most encouraging moments in my life and certainly helped me when I needed it the most. I cannot wait to share the canopy with you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

Chapter 1: General Introduction
Red tree vole biology and ecology2
Survey methods review and detectability9
Red tree vole legal status and context in Oregon12
Chapter 2: The Influence of Forest Age and Nest Size on Red Tree Vole Nest Persistence and
Interspecific Nest Use
Abstract16
Introduction18
Methods
Study Area
Stand selection
Ground-based surveys23
Canopy-based surveys24
Nest characteristics
Nest status, construction and use25
Estimating nest persistence
Results
Arboreal nest persistence

Tree vole nest persistence	29
Interspecific nest construction and use at tree vole nests	30
Discussion	32
Tables and Figures	37
Chapter 3: Estimates of tree vole occupancy, arboreal nest detectability, and density in Douglas-fir for	rests
of the central Oregon Coast Range with an emphasis on young stands	57
Abstract	58
Introduction	62
Methods	71
Study Area	71
Stand selection	71
Ground-based surveys	73
Estimating detectability of nests in young forest using double-observer sampling	74
Canopy-based surveys in forests > 60 years of age	75
Estimating detectability of nests in old forest stands using canopy-based census surveys	76
Plot-based surveys to detect stand occupancy	77
Surveys of stand-level occupancy	78
Nest tree characteristics	83
Nest Density Estimates	83
Results	85

Stand, tree, and nest attributes
Arboreal nest detection rates in young forest
Arboreal nest detection rates in old forest86
Plot-based survey detectability (case study)
Occupancy
Arboreal nest density and forest age
Density estimates of recently occupied tree vole nests
Discussion
Tables and Figures 102
Chapter 4: Conclusions and Recommendations
Literature Cited

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1. Map of study range (2020-2022), LiDAR derived old forest (green. ≥80 years of age), and all stands surveyed for arboreal and red tree vole (<i>Arborimus longicaudus</i>) nests (blue dots.).
Figure 2.2. Example of a multi-layer nest with signs of recent red tree vole occupancy. In this case, the original nest was primarily composed of moss and contained a spherical chamber characteristic of nests constructed by Humboldt's flying squirrel. It was later occupied by a red tree vole. Green resin ducts, freshly harvested Douglas-fir cuttings, and fecal pellets were present inside and just below the initially constructed nest
Figure 2.3. Example of nest persistence from 2020 (nest present) to 2021 (nest absent)
Figure 2.4. Distribution of surveyed stands for red tree voles in the Oregon Coast Range by stand age class
Figure 2.4 Distribution of calculated nest volume in cubic meters for each type of nest supporting structure (n=1033). Nests larger than 0.3m ³ (n=11) were removed from the plot to better visualize data
Figure 2.5. Annual persistence probability of arboreal nests based on nest volume in cubic meters measured at the time of initial survey
Figure 2.6 Annual persistence probabilities of recently occupied red tree vole nests ($n = 151$). 52
Figure 2.7. Annual persistence probabilities and modeled persistence estimates of recently occupied red tree vole nests ($n = 151$). Dashed trendlines represent linear models fit to data for each time period for forests over 80 years old. Solid trendlines represent generalized additive models fit to data for each time period for forests under 80 years old
Figure 2.8. Bar plot showing the number of tree vole nests comprising one, two or three distinct layers constructed by other canopy nesting species
Figure 2.9. Interspecific nest use between Bald eagles and tree voles. Signs of recent tree vole activity were found in the hollow tree cavity created by a decaying broken top that was supporting an active bald eagle nest. Tree vole sign was also interspersed throughout the structure of the eagle nest. The eagle nest was confirmed to be active during the Bald eagle breeding season prior to climbing
Figure 3.1. Map of study range (2020-2022), LiDAR derived old forest (green. >80 years of age), and all surveyed stands (blue dots)
Figure 3.2. Distribution of surveyed stands by stand age class

Figure 3.3: Estimates of tree structure density (per hectare) derived from plot surveys in each stand (n = 58)
Figure 3.4. Estimates of tree structure density (per hectare) derived from plot surveys in each young forest stand ($n = 48$)
Figure 3.5. Younger forests exhibit different stand characteristics depending on age. Left: 27 year old stand with higher tree density and a highly interconnected canopy. Right: 65 year old stand with comparatively lower tree density and a canopy that is more open and less connected.
Figure 3.6. Forest estimated at >200yrs old exhibiting a complex, multi-story canopy. Although tree spacing is less dense than a younger forest, individual trees have high structural complexity necessary for nesting
Figure 3.8. Likelihood to detect at least one recently occupied nest, given the area is occupied by tree voles. Simulations of 25 surveys for each survey effort from 0 to 100% based on case study data ($n = 2500$)
Figure 3.9. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in young forest stands adjacent to patches of old forest. Predicted values were based on a ψ (Stand Age + Distance) p(.) model. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53)
Figure 3.10. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in young forest stands adjacent to patches of old forest. Naïve values were plotted for each age class from $20 - 60$. Naïve values provide support for the 0.3 RMSE adjustment to predicted occupancy. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53)
Figure 3.11. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in 20 year old forests across a range of distance from the nearest patch of old forest >20ha and >80yrs. Predicted values were based on a $\psi(stand age + distanceOF) p(.)$ model. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).
Figure 3.12. Adjusted occupancy of recently occupied tree vole nests plotted continuously across stand age from 21 to 60yrs and distance from the nearest patch of old forest >20ha and >80yr from 0 to 2500m. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-

Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53)...... 123

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Description of arboreal and tree vole nest status classification used in this study using key signs of tree vole activity to determine status.38
Table 2.2. Definitions of nest supporting structures quantified in this study based on aclassifications found in (Swingle 2005; Michel and Winter 2009; Marks-Fife 2016).39
Table 2.3. Sample sizes of stands surveyed from 2019 to 2022 to evaluate arboreal and tree vole nest survival. 40
Table 2.4. Median and interquartile range (IQR) nest volume in cubic meters measured at the time of initial survey. 44
Table 2.5. Number and proportion of supporting tree structures for tree vole nests across forest age class in 2022 ($n = 564$ nests)
Table 2.6. Proportion of surveyed arboreal nests that became absent, or were no longerfunctional as a nest, between years.47
Table 2.7. <i>A priori</i> model selection results from analysis of annual persistence probability (<i>S</i>) of 663 arboreal nests across 3 time periods from 2019-2020, 2020-2021, and 2021-2022. Models are listed in order of increasing AIC _c values
Table 2.8. <i>A priori</i> model selection results from analysis of annual persistence probability (<i>S</i>) of 150 tree vole nests across 3 time periods from 2019-2020, 2020-2021, and 2021-2022. Models are listed in order of increasing AIC _c values
Table 2.9. Means and standard deviation of annual persistence probability estimates for tree vole nests across 3 time periods from 2019 to 2022. These estimates were derived from the $S(t + stand age + nest size)$ model
Table 2.10. Percentage of multi-layer tree vole nests originally constructed by another arboreal species (n=61) and multi-layer nests originally constructed by tree vole and later colonized by another arboreal species. 54
Table 3.1: Review of forest age classifications and stand sample sizes used in tree vole studies. All studies were designed using a random sampling approach and employed systematic survey methods. 102
Table 3.2. Tree vole nest status classification was based on presence of signs specific to nesting and feeding habits of red tree voles (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). 104

Table 3.3. Definitions of nest supporting structures quantified in my study based on aclassifications found in (Swingle 2005; Michel and Winter 2009; Marks-Fife 2016).105
Table 3.4. Sample sizes of stands surveyed and (resurveyed) in each forest age class from 2019 to 2020 106
Table 3.5. Sample sizes of surveyed stands across a gradient of stand age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest. 108
Table 3.6. Number of nests of each status (Table 3.2) found in each stand age class from 2019 to 2022. Young forest stands ranged from 0-6170m from the nearest old forest patch. Remote camera data from 2022 has not been recovered at the time of writing therefore counts of occupied nests may instead be represented in nests with recent tree vole sign
Table 3.7. Mean branch and tree connections at nests across all age classes of forest 110
Table 3.8 Mean number of tree structures per tree showing significantly greater values in treeswith tree vole nests across all ages except the 60-year age class
Table 3.9. Model selection results for analysis of the detection rate (p) of arboreal nests in forests aged 20-59 years. Models ranked by AICc weight
Table 3.10. Mean probabilities that percent of stand area surveyed will detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest
Table 3.11. Model selection results for single season occupancy model using presence/absence data of recently occupied tree vole nests from 2022. Models ranked by AICc weight
Table 3.12 Mean and maximum recorded tree vole nests per tree by stand age class
Table 3.13. Mean, standard deviation and sample sizes of estimated density of arboreal nests for each stand age class from 2019 to 2022. Detection rates of 0.84 and 0.055 were used in young forest and old forest respectively. N is the total number of stands surveyed in each age class whereas n is the number of stands used in the mean calculation where the estimated density of arboreal nests was > 0. Stands in the 60-year age class were omitted because occurrence of arboreal nests in general was low to none (Table 3.6) and I did not quantify detection rates in that age class.

Chapter 1: General Introduction

Jason T. Piasecki

Red tree vole biology and ecology

Despite intriguing naturalists for over a century, relatively little is known about the canopy dwelling red tree vole (*Arborimus longicaudus*), especially in the younger, regenerating forests of the Oregon coast range. The species was first designated, *Phenacomys longicaudus*, in 1890 via a specimen collection from Marshfield, or what is now known as Coos Bay, Oregon (True 1890). Only after an analysis of tree vole blood proteins was conducted in 1968 was the species recommended to the then subgenus *Arborimus* (Johnson 1968). Currently there are three species in the genus *Arborimus*, including the red tree vole, the Sonoma tree vole (*Arborimus pomo*), and the white-footed vole (*Arborimus albipes*). The Sonoma tree vole is genetically and geographically isolated, and found along the coastal region in California from the Klamath river, south into Sonoma County (Bellinger et al. 2005). The white-footed vole occupies a similar range to that of the red tree vole however they are closely associated with deciduous tree species such as alder and hazel (e.g., *Alnus and Corylus*) and are only semi-arboreal (Verts and Carraway 1995; Manning et al. 2003).

The red tree vole, hereafter 'tree vole', is a highly canopy dependent rodent in the Family *Cricetidae*, which includes voles, lemmings, muskrats, and mice. The tree vole is endemic to western Oregon, including the west slope of the Cascade Mountains, and northwestern California. Tree voles inhabit conifer forests, primarily associating with Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*) dominated stands, although they also inhabit the coastal ecoregion in forests dominated by Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis*) and western hemlock (*Tsuga heterophylla*) (Walker 1930; Benson and Borell 1931; Maser 1965a; Forsman et al. 2016).

Habitat requirements of the species can vary depending on forest age and composition, but tree voles will often nest where nest supporting structures are readily available and food sources are easily accessible. In areas of mixed conifer forests, such as the coastal ecoregion, tree voles have been found to nest in and feed on needles of Sitka spruce, Western hemlock, Grand fir (*Abies grandis*), and Coast Redwood (*Sequoia sempervirens*) (Jewett 1920; Wight 1925; Walker 1930; Benson and Borell 1931; Maser 1965a; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). On occasion, tree voles have been found nesting in deciduous tree species such as Bigleaf maple (*Acer macrophyllum*) and Golden chinquapin (*Chrysolepis chrysophylla*) provided there was available branch connections to adjacent conifers from which food could be sourced (Swingle 2005). Because tree voles are highly canopy dependent (Carey 1991; Linnell and Lesmeister 2020) and spend the majority of time in their nests (Swingle 2005; Forsman, Swingle, and Hatch 2009), the nest a tree vole occupies and the surrounding site characteristics are extremely important to understanding habitat/species relationships.

Tree voles subsist primarily on a diet composed of needles from fresh Douglas-fir cuttings, and occasionally fresh twig cambium. Tree voles harvest fresh boughs between 1 – 35cm in length on a nightly basis only leaving the nest to forage for short periods of time (median 27 minutes) (Forsman, Swingle, and Hatch 2009). Tree voles will consume the needles from these cuttings by removing the leaf from the stem and stripping off and discarding the resin ducts before consuming the remainder of the needle (Benson and Borell 1931). Tree voles do not heavily rely on free water and consume the majority of their water from their diet of conifer needles which are high in water content (Forsman and Price 2011). Because the feeding habits of tree voles are so unique, discarded components of their diet such as resin ducts, stripped boughs, and debarked twigs are reliable clues in the identification of tree vole nests (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017).

Tree voles often nest in the live crown of trees where they have easy access to food and can be concealed and sheltered by canopy foliage. Nests are commonly constructed close to the bole in association with dense branch whorls or other available tree structures such as split trunks, broken tops or cavities, although nests have also been found at varying distances from the bole given the availability of nest supporting structures (Jewett 1920; Wight 1925; Howell 1926; Brown 1964; Gillesberg and Carey 1991; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Tree vole nests appear to be constructed in a haphazard manner, and generally consist of piled up twigs and branchlet cuttings, discarded resin ducts of conifer needles, and decomposing fecal pellets (Brown 1964; Gillesberg and Carey 1991; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Maternal nests can be quite large compared to nests constructed by males or sub-adults and are generally easier to detect from the ground in young forests (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017).

While tree voles can construct their own nests, they have also been found to utilize vacant nests constructed by other species of canopy dwellers such as woodrats (*Neotoma spp.*), tree squirrels (*Tamiasciurus douglasii and Sciurus griseus*), and Humboldt's flying squirrels (*Glaucomys oregonensis*). Conversely, other such arboreal species have been documented utilizing vacant nests constructed by tree voles (Jewett 1920; Howell 1926; Benson and Borell 1931; Brown 1964; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Interspecific nest use may occur as a result of limited nesting space and overlapping nesting requirements among canopy-nesting species. Such relationships are unclear in young forests and Weldy et al. (2019) highlighted the benefit of understanding population dynamics of co-occurring species to better address knowledge gaps in the conservation and management of small mammals in forested landscapes.

Because tree voles regularly use a variety of tree structures such as broken topped trees with new apical leading trunks, epicormic branches, and cavities for nest support (Swingle 2005;

Marks-Fife 2016), they may prefer structurally complex forests to more uniform, less structurally complex forests characteristic of commercial timber plantations (Carey 1991; Forsman et al. 2016). These types of structures can provide physical nest support, as well as cover and concealment from predators and positively influence the occupancy and dispersal of small arboreal mammals in areas where available nesting substrates are otherwise limited (Wagner, Feldhamer, and Newman 2000; Linnell et al. 2018). The development of diverse tree structure composition in forests increases niche availability for many species. Although the development of structural complexity is generally related to stand age, many vertebrate species respond to changes in canopy cover as forest structure evolves over time can influence risk perception and foraging behavior of prey species (Potash et al. 2019; Orrock et al. 2004) and reduced availability of nest supporting structures caused by changes in canopy structure can negatively influence species presence (Aitken and Martin 2012; Berthier et al. 2012; Lindenmayer et al. 2017).

While structures associated with old forests such as cavities, epicormic branches, and moss mats take long periods of time to develop (Franklin et al. 2002), alternative nesting structures such as broken topped trees, split trunks, and dense branch whorls are also found in young forests (Swingle 2005; Michel and Winter 2009; Marks-Fife 2016). The development and persistence of these features, hereafter referred to as 'tree structures', can increase ecological biodiversity by augmenting habitat quality (Bruce et al. 1985; Bunnell, Kremsater, and Wind 1999). Despite their ecological value, research on the quantification and distribution of tree structures in forests of varying age is limited (Van Pelt and Nadkarni 2004). Michel and Winter (2009) quantified tree structures across age classes of Douglas-fir forests in the Pacific Northwest and created a replicable example for evaluating such features as an indicator of ecological function. The development and persistence nest supporting structures in younger forests can provide habitat for a variety of arboreal nesting species such as tree voles, Humbolt's flying squirrels, and wood rat species (Linnell et al. 2018). Nonetheless, there is limited quantifiable knowledge on the capacity of young forests to provide sufficient nesting space for canopy dependent mammals.

The persistence of tree voles in stands requires not only nest supporting structure, but an ability for populations to survive and reproduce at a higher rate than predation. Red tree voles are a significant component of the diet of northern spotted owls (Strix occidentalis caurinia) in western Oregon (Forsman, Meslow, and Wight 1984). Barred owls (Strix varia), northern sawwhet owls (Aegolius acadicus), pygmy owls (Glaucidium gnoma), and short and long-tailed weasels (Mustela erminea, Neogale frenata) also prey on tree voles (Maser 1965b p164; Forsman and Maser 1970; Graham and Mires 2005; Linnell and Lesmeister 2020). Other predators that pose a threat to tree voles and have been recorded disturbing nests include raccoons (Procyon lotor), Humboldt's flying squirrel and Steller's jays (Cyanocitta stelleri) (Maser 1965b p164; Linnell and Lesmeister 2020). It is presumed that predation rates of tree voles are higher in younger stands than in old stands. Linnell and Lesmeister (2020) conducted the only study providing an index of predation on tree voles and attributed higher rates of predation to weasels rather than owls in young forest. They suggest that the density and cryptic nature of tree vole nests in old forest may increase the difficulty for predators to locate prey based on visual and olfactory senses. Because predation likely differs between old forests and young forests, it is imperative to consider tree vole population dynamics through the lens of stand age and habitat quality.

One of the challenges associated with classifying tree vole habitat in young forests is that robust, systematically collected information regarding the context of nest site features across stand age and location on the forest landscape is largely lacking. Many early reports and studies on tree voles were anecdotal and, while they provide valuable insight on the historical distribution and life history of the species, lack a systematic approach required to make determinations about population metrics. Perhaps the most significant impediment of studying tree voles is that effective surveys require a large time and energy investment. It is impossible to reliably determine the presence and status of tree vole signs at a nest without climbing and carefully inspecting trees where nests are located (Swingle, Forsman, and Sovern 2004; Swingle and Forsman 2009; Huff et al. 2012; Marks-Fife 2016). Tree climbing is both cost and labor intensive and requires specialized training. As such, two other methods have also been employed with varying rates of success. Ground-based traps have been used to assess distribution and presence/absence of tree voles with low success rates (Corn and Bury 1986, 1988; Gomez and Anthony 1998; Suzuki and Hayes 2003). However, because tree voles are canopy dependent, cannot be reliably baited into traps, and rarely come to the ground, this method is ineffective and biased (Swingle et al. 2004; Forsman et al. 2016 p44). For instance, Corn and Bury (1986) continuously operated pitfall traps in Douglas-fir dominated stands aged between 5 and 450 years for 180 days and recorded a capture rate of 0.84% for tree voles (n = 2,104 mammals captured). Alternatively, a more ecologically relevant, creative method of examining landscape scale distribution has been through spotted owl pellet analysis. Forsman et al. (2016 p5) analyzed prey items from spotted owl pellets from 1386 owl territories in 7 geographic sub-regions in western Oregon. They used percentage of tree vole prey items (e.g. bones) to provide an index of tree vole abundance across their study range, finding tree vole occurrence in owl territories

varied between 0-73% between sub-regions and constituted an average and standard error of 37±15% of territories among all sub-regions (Forsman et al. 2016 p13). Both methods were valuable in assessing fine scale distribution across forest growth stages and large-scale distribution of the species across its range, however extensive surveying followed by tree climbing allows for a more reliable analyses of tree vole occurrence within stands.

Tree voles have been found and studied in both young and old forests (>80 years old); however, tree voles have been documented in higher densities in old forest leading to the assumption that they are an old forest obligate species (Benson and Borell 1931; Corn and Bury 1986; Gillesberg and Carey 1991; Meiselman and Doyle 1996; Forsman et al. 2016; Marks-Fife 2016). Few studies have focused on younger, managed forests as potential habitat for tree voles. Thompson and Diller (2002) studied a closely related species, the Sonoma tree vole, and found them to be present in young forests managed for timber production in northwestern California. Swingle et al. (2010), Forsman et al. (2016), and Linnell et al. (2018) all documented tree vole occurrence in young forests in western Oregon. Swingle et al. (2010) conducted research on the home range and survival of tree voles at three different sites in young and old forests in the Oregon Coast Range and west slope of the Cascade Range. This research focused largely on the influence of gender and mass on survival and only categorized two age groups of forest (<55yrs and >110yrs). Linnell and Lesmeister (2020) studied colonization, extirpation and predation of tree voles at nests in young forest using remotely triggered cameras, however their inference is limited to artificial nest platforms. Further, several studies that focus on modeling tree vole distribution on a spatial scale, are limited in their scope of inference because they primarily utilize occurrence data collected disproportionately on federally managed lands (Forsman et al. 2016; Rosenberg et al. 2016). Consequentially, federally managed forest land constitutes

approximately 25% of the Oregon Coast Range while privately owned forests managed for timber production comprise approximately 41% of the region (Spies et al. 2007). Therefore, there is a significant knowledge gap to be addressed regarding the distribution of tree voles in intensively managed and regenerating young forests commonly occurring on private land.

Although young forests can exhibit characteristics that fulfill the ecological needs of tree voles such as nesting structures, canopy closure, and a stable food source, the function of these forests in relation to tree vole population dynamics is unclear. Individual young forest stands may act as population sinks providing only ephemeral habitat, or they may provide long-term life history requirements sustaining multiple generations of tree voles, or they may primarily facilitate connectivity between patches of older forest. A more comprehensive examination of the role young forests play as habitat for the red tree vole will provide land managers with much needed information on species distribution and status in managed forests. As a result, it is helpful to evaluate prior information and empirically test previous hypotheses regarding the survival, detectability, occupancy rates and density of tree vole nests. Such research could inform on the extent to which tree voles use young managed forests in the Oregon Coast Range.

Survey methods review and detectability

To contextualize the state of current information on tree voles and identify knowledge gaps, it is important to review existing study designs, scope of inference, and implications of various approaches in the analysis of tree vole populations.

Thompson and Diller (2002) conducted systematic surveys for Sonoma tree voles, a biologically similar species, in Humboldt County, California using ground-based transect and grid-pattern surveys across 6 age classes of forest ranging from 10 years old to greater than 60 years old. Although they were able to provide insight to nest site characteristics, nest survival and nest density across a range of forest age, they did not climb trees to verify the status of potential tree vole nests, and they assumed that their detection rates were close enough to 1 that they did not account for imperfect detection in their nest density results.

Price et al. (2015) assessed the distribution and abundance of tree voles in the Tillamook and Clatsop State Forests of Oregon using randomly generated plots across young (0-79yr) and old (80-250yr) forests. They conducted ground-based transect surveys followed by tree climbing to inspect nests for tree vole signs and presence. Although this method is a significant improvement over that of Thompson and Diller (2002) because it involved tree climbing, they concluded that tree voles were largely absent from their study area, documenting tree vole nests in only 4 out of 86 sampling units which further limited their ability to infer on population densities elsewhere in the species' range.

The implementation of the Survey and Manage amendment to the Northwest Forest Plan outlined procedures and requirements for surveying for red tree voles on federal lands (USDI, USDA 2001). Under this protocol, the Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management established the 'Modified Line Transect' method wherein 70% of the survey area is covered, based on a 90m ground transect with an assumed 30m width per acre of survey area; the 'Individual Tree examination Method' where individual trees were surveyed for nests from the ground; and additional guidelines for 'Stands with Large Trees' where 2 trees per 10 acres were climbed and visually searched for nests (Huff et al. 2012). While these methods allow for flexibility based on the survey intent, they do not uniformly account for variability in detection rates across areas of different stand age and/or structure. Swingle and Forsman (2009) found that 48% of nests surveyed were not visible from the ground in both young and old forest and highlighted the need to climb trees to accurately assess tree vole site use and distribution. Marks-Fife (2016) further quantified detectability using ground-based line transect surveys followed by tree climbing across three different age classes finding that detection rates of trees with active tree vole nests decreased to as low as 0.030 (95% CI 0.004, 0.186) as forest age class increased (>200 years). Because detectability of nests has been a documented challenge in tree vole research that can introduce bias in estimates of nest abundance, density and distribution, it is imperative to quantify detection probability of arboreal nests within the context of any prospective study on tree voles, especially regarding estimations of occupancy, distribution, and density.

The Forest Service provided an updated survey protocol for red tree voles in 2022 in which 'Targeted Tree Climbing' was added to the list of strategies for surveying for tree voles. 'Targeted Tree Climbing' surveys attempt to reduce the occurrence of false negative survey outcomes associated with the previously developed ground-based 'Modified Line Transect' survey method. 'Targeted Tree Climbing' focuses on the selection and climbing of large diameter (32"-59" DBH) trees that are most likely to exhibit structural complexity such as broken tops, split trunks, cavities, etc. (Marks-Fife 2022).

Pre-disturbance surveys following the aforementioned protocol in the Northwest Forest Plan (Huff et al. 2012) were required only under certain circumstances that generally only apply to proposed disturbance in areas of old forest with large diameter trees. There is currently no consistently used protocol for conducting tree vole surveys in young forests. The development of such a protocol, although not currently required, will provide managers with an informed approach to survey for this sensitive species. Further, in the event that young forests are determined to provide critical tree vole habitat, surveys to manage for tree voles in these areas may be required in the future. Existing tree vole research has established protocols and methods for surveying either focused almost exclusively on old forests or that only include young forests to draw comparisons to old forest. This is not surprising since tree voles continue to be found in high densities in old forests and are regarded as an old forest obligate species. However, the focus on tree vole demographics in old forests leaves much to be determined regarding the status of populations in young, managed forests, which comprise a large area of the coast range patchwork.

Red tree vole legal status and context in Oregon

The state of Oregon identifies the red tree vole as a 'strategy species' in its statewide Conservation Strategy defining it as a 'species of greatest conservation need' (Oregon Conservation Strategy 2016). The Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife also lists red tree voles as a 'sensitive species' highlighting population decline, and/or species management concerns (Oregon Sensitive Species List 2021). Although tree voles are not listed under the Endangered Species Act (ESA), a distinct population segment (DPS) of the red tree vole in the north coast of Oregon was proposed for listing in 2011. The United States Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) decided that although tree voles warranted an 'endangered' or 'threatened' status, their listing was precluded by higher priority listing objectives (USFWS 2011). The USFWS ultimately declined to list the species, citing that recent habitat models developed by Linnell et al. (2017) showed more available habitat in the vicinity of the DPS than reported in 2011 (USFWS 2019). Despite the 'not warranted' listing decision, published surveys for tree voles in the previously proposed DPS area include (Price et al. 2015; Linnell and Lesmeister 2019) and there is little to no current on-the-ground validation that this previously modelled predicted habitat is sustaining reproducing tree vole populations. Following the 2019 'not warranted' listing decision, the USFWS was sued by the Center for Biological Diversity, Oregon Wild, Cascadia Wildlands and the Audubon Society of Portland wherein the plaintiffs argued the USFWS failed to consider state and private lands when considering habitat loss across the range of the red tree vole DPS (Center for Biological Diversity 2021). Upon settling this lawsuit, the USFWS agreed to rescind the 2019 'not warranted' decision, reassess the candidacy of the DPS to be considered for listing under the ESA, and deliver a decision by January 31, 2024 (USFWS 2022).

Because tree voles are completely dependent on conifer forest canopies for all aspects of life, tree voles are extremely susceptible to all manner of forest disturbance from wildfire to timber harvesting. Forsman et al. (2016 p36-42) found tree voles to be largely extirpated in areas where they had been historically present but had since been burned and/or harvested. While tree voles can potentially return to inhabit regenerated forests, the cycle of intensive forest management and fragmentation through short timber rotations and frequent thinning that currently exists across a large portion of the tree vole's range does not lend itself well to sustaining tree vole populations (Carey 1991; Forsman et al. 2016; Linnell and Lesmeister 2019). The presence and natural succession of large patches of old forest on the landscape can improve habitat across the species' range but large-scale disturbances are still a threat to sensitive species with limited mobility such as the tree vole (Linnell and Lesmeister 2019; Heinrichs et al. 2023). Fragmentation of old forest habitat, which is prevalent throughout most of the coast range, can limit dispersal and gene flow between populations and negatively affect genetic diversity of the species (Miller et al. 2005; Linnell and Lesmeister 2019). Even in areas where young forest provides dense canopy cover and could facilitate movement between large patches of old forest habitat, short timber rotations that disrupt occupied young forests linkages can be detrimental to tree vole dispersal (Linnell and Lesmeister 2019). Concurrently, young forest that is adjacent to,

or close to patches of old forest >20 hectares can serve as marginal tree vole habitat (Linnell et al. 2017). Young forests that fill this capacity, if managed with a holistic consideration for marginal habitat and matrix-based processes across such a fragmented landscape (Andrén and Andren 1994; Kupfer, Malanson, and Franklin 2006; Ruffell, Clout, and Didham 2017), could increase the effective patch size for adjacent old forest that is occupied by tree voles (Linnell et al. 2017; Ruffell et al. 2017).

Large-scale research on arboreal nests and red tree vole population metrics would help to provide information for future conservation and management decisions on the species. Comparison of arboreal nest survival and detectability and tree vole population metrics such as density and site occupancy between old and young forests and proximity to mature forest areas would aid in our understanding how forests of different ages fulfill habitat requirements for tree voles and improve habitat modelling accuracy within the Oregon Coast Range.

Chapter 2: The Influence of Forest Age and Nest Size on Red Tree Vole

Nest Persistence and Interspecific Nest Use

Jason T. Piasecki

Abstract

Red tree voles (Arborimus longicaudus) are largely a nocturnal and highly canopy dependent species spending most of their time in nests constructed within the live tree canopy (hereafter 'arboreal'). As such, the distribution, number, and longevity of nests in the live canopy are pertinent metrics for assessing habitat. Little is known about longevity, or survival probability, of natural tree vole nests, especially in younger forests (<80 years). The composition and occurrence of nest supporting tree structures and patterns of arboreal nest use and survival likely varies significantly between forests that differ in age. I randomly selected 63 Douglas-fir (Pseudotsuga menziesii) dominated stands from 2019-2022 in Oregon's central Coast Range mountains. Stand selection was stratified by latitude, age class (20-29, 30-39, 40-49, 50-59, 60-79, and \geq 80 years) and distance (up to 5km) from the nearest patch of old forest \geq 80 years old and >20 hectares in size. I surveyed for arboreal nests using plot-based ground and canopy surveys and climbed and recorded nest status (present or absent), characteristics and use by other arboreal species and presence of tree vole sign at 1044 nests. I modeled nest persistence as a function of time, stand age, nest size, nest construction type, and latitude using a known-fate modeling framework in *Program MARK*. Tree vole nest persistence rates were highest (0.98) 95% CI 0.81, 0.99) in old forests where nests were more cryptic and often associated with stable microsites (e.g., cavities). Persistence rates were lower 0.90 (95% CI 0.79, 0.95) and more variable in young forest and were positively correlated to nest volume. In young stands (<80 years old), nests were often constructed and used by multiple species, most commonly tree voles and Humboldt's flying squirrel (Glaucomys oregonensis). These nests were often built on stable structures (e.g. split trunks, broken tops) compared to features commonly used in old forest (>80 years old) such as moss mats and epicormic branches. I describe trends in nest persistence and
interspecific nest construction and use to highlight relationships among nest availability, habitation, and interspecific relationships of a canopy dependent species. This is especially pertinent in young forests where nesting space may be a limiting factor for tree vole density and reproduction.

Introduction

Red tree voles (Arborimus longicaudus) are the most canopy dependent mammal in Douglas-fir (Pseudutsuga menziesii) dominated forests of western Oregon and northwestern California (Carey 1991). However, tree voles are not the only rodent species that depend on the forest canopy to fulfill key functions of their life history. Humboldt's flying squirrel (Glaucomys oregonesis), Bushy-tailed woodrat (Neotoma cinerea), and Douglas squirrel (Tamiasciurus *douglasii*) also depend on forest canopies for nesting, foraging and reproduction. One common requirement among these species is the necessity for nesting space within the forest canopy (Maser et al. 1981; Carey 1991; 1996). Arboreal nests, which I define as any nest occurring within the live tree canopy, provide shelter from predators and elements, space to reproduce and rear young, and facilitate dispersal (Berthier et al. 2012). Because they need arboreal nests to fulfill ecological requirements, in addition to building their own nests, tree voles can rely on the construction and temporal persistence of nests built by other species in the forest canopy. While forests of various ages can support arboreal nests, landscape scale disturbances such as wildfire and thinning that lead to a loss of microsite complexity characteristic of older forests can adversely affect populations of such canopy dependent species (Carey 1989; Buchanan, Lundquist, and Aubry 1990; Ritchie et al. 2009; Wilson and Forsman 2013; Forsman et al. 2016).

Although arboreal nests are essential for species survival and reproduction, the quantity and quality of nests may differ between forests of varying age. Old forests and especially forests with old-growth trees (>200 years) provide a higher level of structural complexity compared to younger, managed forests (Ruggiero et al. 1991). Occurrence and retention of nests can increase survival and immigration of canopy dependent species (Berthier et al. 2012). Further, promoting and maintaining nests and nest supporting structures in forests can increase resiliency of canopy dependent species and improve forest biodiversity (Jones, Hanberry, and Demarais 2009; Michel and Winter 2009; Ibarra et al. 2020). For instance, Aitken and Martin (2012) showed the positive response of increased nest-site availability on bird and mammal densities in mature, mixedconifer forests in British Columbia. Although arboreal nests are presumed at their highest densities in older forests, young forests can exhibit structural complexity in the form of nest supporting tree structures, albeit at lower densities, and can suffice to provide nesting space for arboreal species such as flying squirrels, birds, and tree voles (Maser et al. 1981; Carey 1991; Michel and Winter 2009; Linnell et al. 2018). Depending on forest management practices, which can vary between ownerships and management goals (Cole 1996), forest structure patterns and availability of nest supporting features in young forests can vary (Michel and Winter 2009; Griffey et al. 2020). Low availability of nesting structures can impact presence, survival, and reproductive success of canopy dependent species (Berthier et al. 2012; Jiménez-Franco et al. 2018). Similarly, availability of nesting platforms may be a limiting factor for the persistence of canopy dependent species in young forests across the Oregon Coast Range (Linnell et al. 2018; Linnell and Lesmeister 2020). Linnell et al. (2018) documented increases in occupancy of tree voles, Douglas squirrels, and Humboldt's flying squirrel after installation of artificial nest platforms. As such, younger forests may be limited in their capacity to provide structures to support arboreal nests and for those nests to persist over multiple years.

Tree vole nests are easily distinguished from other arboreal species because of the unique feeding habits of tree voles. Tree voles are unique in that they feed almost exclusively on fresh conifer needles and live twig cambium harvested from fresh boughs in the canopy. Tree voles will strip and discard these small twigs and resin ducts found in conifer needles resulting in

accumulations of these by-products at their nest. Additionally, tree voles will collect and store fresh boughs in and on top of their nests from which they harvest needles throughout the day. Arboreal nests can be classified as having been inhabited or used by a tree vole based on the presence of discarded resin ducts, debarked twigs, harvested cuttings of foliage, and their fecal pellets (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Because identification of tree vole signs at nests is straightforward, tree vole nests can be used as an indication of tree vole occurrence and activity in a stand.

One reason for improved quantification of nest occurrence, persistence and interspecific nest use for tree voles and other canopy dependent mammals in forests that differ in age is the need to manage forests for multiple values including sustaining or improving wildlife habitat. Both federal (USDA and USDI 1994) and state (Oregon Department of Forestry 2010) forest management plans contain such requirements. This presents a unique challenge combining the difficulty of surveying for canopy dependent species such as tree voles with political requirements to verify their occurrence. Only one such study has evaluated nest characteristics and persistence in western forests, however this study focused on Sonoma tree voles (*Arborimus pomo*), and only covered forests in northwestern California where the species occurs (Thompson and Diller 2002). Thus, a better understanding of canopy nesting dynamics in managed forests is needed to inform decision making on tree voles and their habitat requirements in young forests.

My objectives were to 1) quantify arboreal nest characteristics (supporting structures, volume, use) in forested stands that differ in age, 2) model both arboreal, and more specifically tree vole, nest persistence, and 3) describe nest use by tree voles and other canopy dependent mammals. I predicted nest characteristics and supporting tree structures would differ among forest age as forest composition changes and that tree vole nest persistence would be lower in

young forest than in old forest. I also predicted that interspecific nest use would be higher in younger forests based on limited availability of nest supporting structures.

Methods

Study Area

My study area from 2020 to 2022 was comprised of 10 USGS Hydrologic Watershed (HUC 8) units in the Oregon Coast Range (12466km², Figure 2.1). There was no ecological significance of these units to tree voles, but they allowed me to easily delineate a study area based on existing watershed boundaries. My study area during the 2019 pilot season was limited to the central Coast Range along the US highway 20 corridor (approx. 830km²). Approximately 30% of my study area overlapped with the proposed Distinct Population Segment (DPS) of red tree voles that was considered for listing in 2019 and 2023 (USFWS 2019; 2022). Stands were dominated by Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*) with western hemlock (*Tsuga heterophylla*) commonly appearing as a successional species in older stands. In stands within the coastal ecoregion, Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis*) was co-dominant along with western hemlock and Douglas-fir. In some unmanaged stands, grand fir (*Abies grandis*) was sporadically present. Stand selection

I collaborated with eight different land ownerships and forest management agencies to create a pool of available stands for selection. The US Forest Service Siuslaw NF, and Bureau of Land Management provided stands on federally owned land. The Oregon Department of Forestry provided stands on state owned land. Weyerhaeuser Company, Starker Forests, Manulife Investment Management, Hampton Lumber, and Lone Rock Resources provided stands on privately owned land. For the purpose of this study, a forest stand is defined as a spatially contiguous community of trees that are similar in age, composition and distribution such that they are distinct from adjacent tree communities (Nyland et al. 2016). I randomly selected stands stratified by stand age classes: 20-29, 30-39, 40-49, 50-59, 60-79, and >80 years of age. For stands under private and state management, I used known age calculated from the planting date provided by the stand owner. To classify older stands (\geq 80 years) under federal management, I used a compilation of LiDAR derived tree height layers paired with available forest inventory data from the Bureau of Land Management in ArcGIS. I then cross-referenced my layer with a smaller existing old forest layer developed by Linnell et. al. (2017).

My old forest layer was similarly generated using LiDAR data and represented patches \geq 80 years old and \geq 20 hectares in size. I cross referenced this layer with the Forest Activity Electronic Reporting and Notification System (FERNS) maintained by the Oregon Department of Forestry to eliminate areas that had been disturbed or harvested since LiDAR was flown. For the purposes of stand age classification in my study design, analysis and discussion, I classified young forest as any Douglas-fir dominated stand between 20 and 79 years old. I classified old forest as any Douglas-fir dominated stand greater than or equal to 80 years old. I classified any patch of old forest assumed to be occupied by tree voles capable of emigrating to nearby young forest as greater than or equal to 80 years old and greater than 20 hectares in size (Linnell et al. 2017). To verify the age of stands classified as greater than or equal to 80 years old, I collected age estimates of trees within each plot using ageing techniques outlined in Van Pelt (2007) and averaged the estimated age for the whole stand. My definition of 'old forest' coincides with the typical age of maturation for Douglas-fir forests in the northwest and aligns with other tree vole studies that evaluated forest age (Old-Growth Definition Task Group 1986; Marks-Fife 2016;

Rosenberg et al. 2016; Linnell et al. 2017). My assumption that minimum old forest patch size of 20 hectares is needed to support a tree vole population aligns with the same assertion in previous research established using historical density estimates in old forest (Maser 1965a; Marks-Fife 2016; Linnell et al. 2017).

I placed certain additional requirements on my stand selection for logistical and ecological reasons. I restricted my stand area to a minimum of 10 hectares and a maximum of 30 hectares. Stands could only be selected if they were not scheduled to be harvested in the next 5 years and had not been pre-commercially thinned.

To achieve an equitable distribution of selected stands across the entire study range, I evenly divided the study range into 4 sections from north to south. Red tree vole population density was anticipated to be highest at the southern section of my study area (Forsman et al. 2016 p22) and lowest in the northern section (Price et al. 2015), so geographic partitioning likely provided the most representative gradient of tree vole density. I selected 6 stands in each age class within each of these 4 sections using a random ranking process.

Within each stand, I randomly generated circular 17.8m radius (995.4m²) survey plots at a density of one per hectare using ArcGIS. The total area of these plots represented approximately 10% of the total stand area.

Ground-based surveys

In forests aged 20-59, I conducted ground-based surveys of each plot where I walked around each plot and used binoculars to search the canopy for arboreal nests. I also opportunistically searched the canopy for nests while travelling between plots. I recorded and stored survey tracklogs using Garmin eTrex 10 handheld GPS units (Garmin Inc.) and estimated sight distance into the canopy within each stand to approximate the total area surveyed. I uniquely marked all nest trees found in this manner with numbered aluminum tree tags and flagging. I recorded geolocation and tree-specific data using S1 Mobile Mapper and Trimble Smart Receivers (Trimble Inc. Model R-1000 #99133). Following my ground survey for nests, all nests discovered in the live crown that were able to be safely climbed were accessed using spur climbing techniques (Berdeen et al. 2015). Tree vole nest status was determined by searching the nest for the presence of chisel-cut Douglas-fir cuttings, discarded resin ducts, chisel-cut debarked twigs, and tree vole fecal pellets (Table 2.1).

Canopy-based surveys

In forests over 60 years of age, I determined that ground surveys would be ineffective given the height of the canopy and complexity of canopy and tree structure especially in old forests over 80 years of age. Marks-fife (2016) estimated nest tree detectability from the ground to be as low as 2%. Instead of conducting ground-based surveys, I searched plots for nests from the canopy using a vertical-climb survey method. Upon entering each plot, I selected a tree within the plot to represent the 'center'. I selected this tree based on climbing safety, canopy-to-canopy visibility from the plot center tree to other trees within the plot, and the presence of tree structures that could potentially support tree vole nests. Once selected, I climbed the plot center tree using stationary rope climbing techniques (Berdeen et al. 2015). I surveyed for nests within the plot center tree and in the canopy of surrounding plot trees. Following this, any nests that I discovered in adjacent trees were then climbed and inspected for any signs of tree vole presence (Table 2.1).

Nest characteristics

At each nest, I collected data to quantify the physical characteristics of the nest and type of tree structure that physically supported the nest. I identified these structures, which were often the result of normal growth patterns or a prior injury or infection to the bole or branches, using categories established in Swingle (2005), Michel and Winter (2009) and Marks-fife (2016) (Table 2.2). I also estimated nest volume (V) in meters cubed using the cubic volume calculation:

$$V = (L * W * D)/100$$

Where L is nest length in centimeters measured perpendicular to the bole of the tree, W is nest width in centimeters measured parallel to the bole of the tree, and D is nest depth measured in centimeters vertically from the top to the bottom of the nest.

Nest status, construction and use

During nest surveys, I examined physical evidence (e.g. nest composition, materials) to determine nest construction and use by tree voles and other arboreal species. Tree vole nest status was determined by searching the nest for the presence of 45° chisel-cut Douglas-fir cuttings (between 1-35cm long), discarded resin ducts, 45° chisel-cut debarked twigs (<6cm long), and tree vole fecal pellets (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017) (Table 2.1). I classified tree vole nests as 'old', if resin ducts, fecal pellets, and collected Douglas-fir cuttings were dried and brown, or 'recent' if resin ducts, fecal pellets, and collected Douglas-fir cuttings were fresh and green. I also examined nests for evidence of other arboreal species. For example, fecal pellets and long Douglas-fir cuttings (>30cm long) associated with Bushy-tailed woodrat or fresh moss and bark shavings associated with Humboldt's flying squirrel (Maser 1998; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). I estimated the number of distinguishable nest layers present and assigned each layer a suspected species based on evidence supporting construction of an individual layer by a species or species type (Maser et al. 1981; Maser 1998; Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). For example, a nest might have initially been constructed and/or used by a Humboldt's flying squirrel evidenced by the presence of a single moss-lined chamber about the size of a grapefruit

(Maser et al. 1981). The same nest may have later been colonized by a tree vole evidenced by the presence of discarded resin ducts and debarked twigs (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Since arboreal species may colonize and add nest material on top of or inside existing nests, I quantified and classified nest layers on a temporal scale such that the most recent layer was attributed to the species that most recently constructed or used the nest. For example, if a nest exhibited any recent tree vole sign, I attributed the most recently constructed layer to red tree vole (Figure 2.2). I associated suspected species to individual nest layers only when able to determine distinct signs of species-specific nest material or construction habits.

Estimating nest persistence

I revisited arboreal nests annually once they were initially discovered and recorded nest presence/absence. I classified nests that provided cover and habitable structure as 'present' (1) and classified nests that had been destroyed or decomposed to the point where they would be functionally useless to any canopy dependent species as 'absent' (0) (Figure 2.3). I estimated nest persistence using a known-fate modeling framework in Program MARK (White and Garrott 1990; Cooch and White 2019). I evaluated nest persistence for all arboreal nests, which I classified as a nest structure in the live crown of the tree constructed or inhabited by any species. I also evaluated nest persistence for tree vole nests, which I defined as any arboreal nest in the live crown that exhibited recent tree vole sign or was confirmed as occupied at any survey occasion from 2019 to 2022.

Under my definition of nest persistence as 'present' or 'absent', I treated all surveyed nests as marked individuals that were able to be monitored until they became extirpated (became absent), were removed from the study due to climbing safety issues or reached the end of the study. Because I geolocated and marked nest trees and nests, I assumed the encounter probability of any nests found was '1.0' after initial surveying. I used binomial known-fate modelling in Program MARK to estimate annual probability of nest persistence, modeled as survival (S), for arboreal nests (Cooch and White 2006). I modeled arboreal nest persistence across each annual time interval (t), stand age at the time of initial survey (stand age), and nest size in cubic meters at the time of initial survey (nest size). For tree vole nest persistence, I also modeled for nest construction type (construct) to determine if probability of nest persistence changed between nests originally constructed by other species and nests constructed by tree voles. Finally, I included latitude in decimal degrees (latitude) in my model for tree vole nest persistence, predicting tree vole nest persistence would be highest with increased presumed tree vole density in the southern portion of my study area. Further, I wanted to account for potential differences within the proposed distinct population segment of red tree voles being considered for ESA listing (USFWS 2022) and any changes in nest persistence probability across a latitudinal gradient could augment best available science for land managers. I created a priori model sets for both all arboreal nests and tree vole nests using these variables and ranked models by Akaike information criterion (AIC) to determine which model was the most parsimonious with the data (Burnham and Anderson 2004).

Results

I conducted surveys from September to December in 2019 and April to October in 2020, 2021, and 2022. The length of my survey seasons were occasionally impacted by weather conditions, including long periods of dense wildfire smoke during and following the Holiday Farm, Beachie Creek, and Lionshead fires in September 2020 and also late spring snowstorms in the Oregon Coast Range in April 2022.

27

I surveyed a total of 63 individual stands with increased sampling effort each year across a gradient of stand ages (Figure 2.4). I surveyed 13 stands for 4 years, 20 stands for 3 years, 12 stands for 2 years, and 18 stands for 1 year (Table 2.3). I surveyed a total of 6557 trees and found 1044 arboreal nests. Of the 1044 nests surveyed, I classified 564 as tree vole nests based on the presence of either old or recent tree vole sign (Table 2.1).

I recorded nest dimensions and calculated nest volume for each arboreal nest (n = 1044). The largest nest was $4.68m^3$ (200cm $W \ge 180$ cm $L \ge 130$ cm D) and was initially constructed by a Bald eagle (*Haliaeetus leucocephalus*). The smallest nest measured was $0.000192m^3$ (8cm $W \ge$ 8cm $L \ge 3$ cm D) and was initially constructed by a red tree vole. Mean nest volume across all age classes of forest was $0.042m^3$. Median nest volume was slightly larger in young forest age classes (<60 years) relative to the old forest age class (\ge 80 years) (Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test, p < 0.001) (Table 2.4).

Tree structures that supported arboreal nests varied with forest age. In old forest, where available, cavities (n=22) supported the largest arboreal nests with a median volume of $0.06m^3$. Mistletoe brooms (n=8) also supported large arboreal nests with a median volume of $0.03m^3$. In young forest, where cavities and mistletoe brooms were not present, broken tops (n=233) and split trunks (n=154) support the largest nests with a median volume of $0.02m^3$ for both types of tree structures (Figure 2.4). In young forests, most tree vole nest construction was supported by branch whorls, broken tops, and split trunks. For example, using data from 2022 (n = 564 nests), in the 20-year age class, these structures supported 46%, 28%, and 19% of tree vole nests respectively. In old forests, tree vole nest construction was supported largely by epicormic branch whorls (33%), large branches (25%), and moss mats (18%) (Table 2.5).

Arboreal nest persistence

I recorded nest presence and absence status for 663 arboreal nests over a total of 980 occasions from 2019 to 2022. I observed nest extirpation across all age classes (Table 2.6). The proportion of nests that became extinct was consistently highest in the 50 and 60-year age classes however sample sizes were low here because of low overall nest density.

I modeled arboreal nest persistence using encounter histories for 663 nests over four annual survey occasions (2019-2022). My top model for arboreal nest persistence included only nest size (*S(nest size*) AICc weight 61.78%) (Table 2.7). The effect of nest size on annual persistence was positive such that persistence increased with nest size ($\hat{\beta}_{nest size} = 31.82, 95\%$ CI 21.02 42.61). Time period and stand age did not have strong effects on annual persistence probability of arboreal nests. Based on predicted probability of nest persistence, my top model showed an asymptotic relationship between annual nest persistence probability and nest size. As nest size increased, annual persistence probability approached 100% (Figure 2.5).

Tree vole nest persistence

I modeled tree vole nest persistence using encounter histories for 150 nests across four annual survey occasions (2019-2022). My top model included time, stand age, and nest size effects on annual persistence probability (Table 2.8). Nest size had a strong positive effect on annual persistence ($\hat{\beta}_{nest size} = 22.27, 95\%$ CI 4.72, 39.82) such that the probability of a tree vole nest persisting for one year increased as nest size increased. Stand age had a weak positive effect on annual persistence probability ($\hat{\beta}_{stand age} = 0.01, 95\%$ CI 0.0, 0.03) meaning tree vole nests were more likely to persist year over year in older forests than in young forests. Each time period also had relatively weak effects on annual persistence of tree vole nests. The time period effect on nest persistence was similar for 2019-2020 ($\hat{\beta}_{time} = 0.73$, SE = 0.59, 95% CI -0.44, 1.90) and 2021-2022 ($\hat{\beta}_{time} = 0.39$, SE = 0.48, 95% CI -0.56, 1.33) (reference year), but higher in 2020-2021 ($\hat{\beta}_{time} = 1.17$, SE = 0.58, 95% CI 0.03, 2.32). (Table 2.9, Figure 2.7).

My model suggests stand age influenced tree vole nest persistence such that annual persistence probability was lower 0.90 (95% CI 0.79, 0.95) and more variable (Range 0.67 to 0.99) in young forests (<80 years) and higher 0.98 (95% CI 0.81, 0.99) and more stable (Range 0.86 to 1.00) in old forests (\geq 80 years) (Figure 2.7). I found the influence of nest size on tree vole nest persistence to be similar to that of arboreal nest persistence. My estimates of annual persistence probability based on nest size show an asymptotic relationship with nests larger than 0.3m³ exhibiting annual persistence probability approaching 100% (Figure 2.6 and 2.7). Interspecific nest construction and use at tree vole nests

I quantified nest layers and identified species associated with layer construction and/or use at every nest from 2020 to 2022. For analysis, I used tree vole nests surveyed in 2022 (n = 439) which was my largest sample size within a survey season.

Of all tree vole nests surveyed in 2022, 72.2% (n = 317) were comprised of a single distinct layer, 25.7% (n = 113) were comprised of two identifiable layers, and 2% (n = 9) were comprised of three identifiable layers. I identified multi-layer nests across all forest age classes but found them to be most common in the 20 and 30-year age classes (44% and 33% of nests respectively) and least common in the 80-year age class (4.3% of nests). Further, I only found nests with 3 identifiable layers in the 20 and 30-year age classes (Figure 2.8). Based on evaluation of nest layer data and suspected species associated with layer construction, tree voles and Humboldt's flying squirrel exhibited the highest occurrence of interspecific nest use compared to other recorded species. In my data, 42.62% of all tree vole nests were originally constructed by Humboldt's flying squirrel and 29.31% of Humboldt's flying squirrel nests were originally constructed by tree voles (Table 2.10). I observed no temporally sympatric nest use among tree voles and arboreal mammals. However, I documented freshly harvested Douglas-fir cuttings pulled into a tree cavity at the base of a Bald-eagle nest. I also documented recent tree vole signs throughout the dense structure of the eagle nest. I had observed a mating pair of bald eagles rearing chicks at this nest prior to climbing the tree after the chicks had fledged. Based on these observations, I suspected both species had been actively using the nest at the same time (Figure 2.9).

Discussion

This research provides a foundation for better understanding the extent to which young forests contribute to arboreal nesting diversity, specifically evaluating tree vole nest use and survival. Although nest persistence in young forests was more variable than in old forests, nests had >70% likelihood of survival in most years especially for nests larger than 0.1m³. Interestingly, nests in younger forests were often used and/or constructed by multiple species such as tree voles and Humboldt's flying squirrels. This suggests either 1) a limitation of desirable nest supporting tree structures, which results in competition for space, or 2) a mutually beneficial relationship through interspecific nest construction and use. I also identified split trunks and broken tops as tree structures that commonly support large, longer lasting nests in young forests. Practices that improve the availability of these tree structures and the survival rates of arboreal nests can be used by managers to identify objectives to establish and maintain potential habitat for canopy dependent species in young forests.

Although old forests exhibit high structural complexity compared to young forests, both can support arboreal nesting through the provision of individual tree structures. In old forests, in addition to the presence of some split trunks and branch whorls, the tree structures characteristic of mature trees (e.g., cavities, moss mats and epicormic branches) were used more often by tree voles to support nest construction. Cavities created by insects, fungi or disease can not only provide desirable nest support and concealment from predators but physical cover as well (Bunnell 2013). Moss mats can be common in mature trees covering large branches throughout the canopy (Sillett 1995); tree vole nests created under these moss mats were extremely difficult to locate and almost assuredly provide a high level of concealment from predators. Although I documented moss mat supported nests comprising 18% of tree vole nests in old forests in 2022

(n = 162), these may be underrepresented due to their cryptic nature. Epicormic branch structures not only create stable platforms for nest construction, but also allow reliable access to food without having to travel long distances along the trunk, increasing exposure to predation. These desirable nest supporting tree structures were absent in young forests; however, split trunks and broken tops where one or more leaders diverge from the main stem can support construction of large nests. While these structures provide little concealment from predators, the composition and location of split trunks and broken tops is such that they were often interconnected by high densities of branches. This can facilitate movement and improve the ability to escape from predators via branch pathways throughout the canopy. The availability and persistence of these nest supporting structures likely influences the occurrence and dispersal of tree voles and other canopy dependent species in young forests.

Little is known about arboreal nest persistence and survival for canopy associated mammals in forests that differ in age. I found larger (>0.3m³) arboreal nests had higher annual survival rates. Larger nests often were supported by robust tree structures such as split trunks and broken tops in young forests (<80 years). The availability of these structures that support the construction and persistence of larger arboreal nests can increase nesting space for canopy dwelling mammals such as tree voles. The intentional or unintentional development of trees with broken tops, split trunks or other defects in young stands may bolster the ability for tree voles to construct large nests often used for rearing young (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017; Linnell et al. 2018), supporting the reproduction and dispersal of the species in otherwise unsuitable habitat.

Although the structural complexity of individual trees in old forests is more conducive to the nesting habits of canopy dependent species, trees in young forests can exhibit structural complexity sufficient to support construction and persistence of arboreal nests. However, because structural complexity is lower in young forest, potential nesting space may be limited. Higher rates of interspecific nest use in young forests suggests possible competition for species that would otherwise occupy different nesting space niches in older forests. Nesting space may be a limiting factor for the occurrence and dispersal of tree voles in young forests. In this study, I recorded frequent overlap in nest construction and use between tree voles and Humboldt's flying squirrels in young forests, while recording almost no overlap in nest site use in old forests. The specific dynamic of the relationship is unclear. My interpretation of these occurrences is that tree voles may be competing for nesting space with flying squirrels in young forest. Alternately, nest construction by both species may create a situation where increased availability of existing unused nests benefits both species. Nonetheless, flying squirrels have been documented extirpating tree voles from active nests and occasionally predating tree voles where nest use overlapped (Linnell and Lesmeister 2020). The nesting habits of these two highly canopy dependent species do not overlap in old forests where flying squirrels frequently nest in snags (Carey et al. 1997) that were unattractive to tree voles because of their lack of direct food supply or connections to the live canopy. Further, the availability of tree structures used for nesting is significantly higher in old forest than in young forest. While nest site availability is likely not a limiting factor in old forests, both flying squirrels and tree voles may benefit from increased availability and persistence of arboreally constructed nests in young forest. Existing unoccupied nests in the live canopy can provide concealment and protection from predators at little energy cost to the inhabitant. While tree voles can construct their own nests on branch whorls and other structures (Table 2.5), the energy requirements involved in nest construction and prolonged exposure to predators is a significant trade-off. Therefore, tree voles would likely choose preexisting nests (this study) or artificial nests (Linnell et al. 2018) if available, especially when those nests were large ($>0.3m^3$) and supported by stable tree structures.

As expected, nests within the canopy hosted a diversity of species. I documented interspecific nest construction and use by tree voles, Humboldt's flying squirrels, bushy-tailed woodrats, other tree squirrels, and Bald eagle (*Haliaeetus leucocephalus*) (Figure 2.9). Despite recording almost 50% of tree vole nests in young forest as having multiple distinct layers initially constructed by another arboreal species, sympatric nest use is extremely rare and has only been documented at occupied tree vole nests with deer mice (*Peromyscus maniculatus*) and grey squirrel (*Sciurus griseus*) (Brown 1964; Maser 1965a). I suspect this behavior may only occur in situations where the nest size permits sufficient allocation of nesting space and where species interaction is limited and non-detrimental. Despite this assumed rarity, I recorded the first known occurrence of sympatric nest use by tree voles and Bald eagles. Although Bald eagles prey on mammals, it is likely that tree voles do not present themselves as a good prey species for bald eagles due to their small size and primarily nocturnal habits. Further, nests constructed by bald eagles offer good protection from predators, structural stability, and because of their size, can fulfill space requirements for tree vole reproduction.

Within my study, I observed a paucity of arboreal nests in forests in the 50 and 60-year age classes (Table 3.6). As such, nest survival estimates from 50-79 year old stands have limited precision and results should be interpreted with caution. Additionally, the scale at which I examined forest age as an independent variable varied between young forest (<80 years) and old forest (\geq 80 years). The smaller range of forest age (20 to 79 years) within young forest allows for more continuous sampling of age than that of old forest, which spans a much larger range of forest age (80 to 320 years). Additionally, my sampling of stands was weighted towards learning

more in younger stands while having sufficient data to draw comparisons to older forests. In young forest, I had a high sample size of stands (n=54) and a small range of forest age (21-69 years) whereas in old forest, I had a comparatively low sample size of stands (n=9) and a high range of forest age (97-320 years). I encountered two major challenges while surveying in the old forest age class. First, stand age was not easily quantified in old forests using remote sensing or forest inventory data. Age estimation in these stands was problematic because older forests under natural succession are often composed of trees from different age cohorts, so assigning a singular value to stand age did not capture the structural and developmental variability present in such areas. My second challenge was the increased effort associated with conducting effective surveys in old forest. My established canopy-based survey method required a considerably greater amount of time (approx. 5.51 person hours per nest surveyed) compared to surveying in young forest (approx. 2.07 person hours per nest surveyed) where it is practical to survey for nests from the ground. As such, my sampling efforts allowed me to show comparisons between young forests and old forests but limited my ability to draw substantial inferences solely within the scope of old forests.

I implemented a large-scale study in Oregon's central coast range over four years investigating site characteristics and persistence of arboreal and tree vole nests and documenting nest construction and use by a variety of canopy nesting species. I obtained a robust sample size of stands and nests allowing me to generate substantive discussion on the dynamics of tree vole nest use and arboreal and tree vole nest persistence among forests that differ in age. Differing forest management practices in the coast range can have impacts on nest site availability and persistence of arboreal nests. The relationships I presented can better inform managers concerning the nesting dynamics of canopy dependent species such as tree voles.

Tables and Figures



Figure 2.1. Map of study range (2020-2022), LiDAR derived old forest (green. \geq 80 years of age), and all stands surveyed for arboreal and red tree vole (*Arborimus longicaudus*) nests (blue dots.).

		Nest status	Description
		No Sign	No tree vole signs of any type found
oreal Nest	nest	Old Sign	Any combination of 45° chisel cut brown, dried cuttings, brown resin ducts, 45° chisel cut debarked twigs, and/or black or brown tree vole fecal pellets
Arb	Tree vole	Recent Sign	Any combination of 45° chisel cut fresh, green cuttings, green resin ducts, and/or green tree vole fecal pellets
		Occupied	Tree vole occupancy confirmed by either remote camera or live capture

Table 2.1. Description of arboreal and tree vole nest status classification used in this study usingkey signs of tree vole activity to determine status.

Tree Structure	Definition
Broken Top	Structure created when main stem of tree partially or completely shears off
	creating one or more new leaders
Cavity	Hole in bark or wood where the opening is at least 5cm wide in which an
	arboreal nest could be constructed
Epicormic	Developed branch formation from a dormant bud on the main stem below
	the main canopy
Mistletoe	Dense aggregation of branchlets resulting from an infection or parasite
Split Trunk	'V' shaped structure formed from two or more diverging main stems
Moss Mat	Thick blanket of moss covering the top portion of a large diameter (>5cm)
	limb
Large Branch	Branch larger than 5cm in diameter
Whorl	Annual growth of multiple branches growing in a circular pattern from the
	main stem
Defect	Structural deformity capable of supporting arboreal nest construction not
	classified in an above category

Table 2.2. Definitions of nest supporting structures quantified in this study based on a classifications found in (Swingle 2005; Michel and Winter 2009; Marks-Fife 2016).

Year	Stand Age Class						Total
	201	30 ¹	40 ¹	50 ¹	60 ¹	80 ¹	-
2019	6	4	0	2	0	0	12
2020	12 (6)	9 (4)	5 (0)	7 (2)	2 (0)	5 (0)	40
2021	13 (12)	12 (9)	6 (5)	7 (7)	4 (4)	6 (5)	48
2022	15 (11)	15 (12)	7 (4)	8 (6)	1 (1)	7 (4)	53

Table 2.3. Sample sizes of stands surveyed from 2019 to 2022 to evaluate arboreal and tree vole nest survival.

¹Total number of stands surveyed (resurveys)



Figure 2.2. Example of a multi-layer nest with signs of recent red tree vole occupancy. In this case, the original nest was primarily composed of moss and contained a spherical chamber characteristic of nests constructed by Humboldt's flying squirrel. It was later occupied by a red tree vole. Green resin ducts, freshly harvested Douglas-fir cuttings, and fecal pellets were present inside and just below the initially constructed nest.



Figure 2.3. Example of nest persistence from 2020 (nest present) to 2021 (nest absent)



Figure 2.4. Distribution of surveyed stands for red tree voles in the Oregon Coast Range by stand age class.

	Stand Age Class						
	20 , N = 437^1	30 , N = 338^1	40 , N = 37^1	50 , N = 52^1	60 , $N = 11^1$	80 , N = 169^1	p-value ²
Nest Volume	0.02 (0.03)	0.02 (0.03)	0.03 (0.04)	0.02 (0.03)	0.01 (0.02)	0.01 (0.01)	<0.001

Table 2.4. Median and interquartile range (IQR) nest volume in cubic meters measured at the time of initial survey.

¹Median (IQR)

²Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test

Tree Structure Stand Age Class			e Class			
	20 , N = 180^1	30 , N = 169 ¹	40 , N = 23^1	50 , N = 25^1	60 , $N = 5^1$	80 , N = 162 ¹
Broken top	51 (28%)	56 (33%)	14 (61%)	9 (36%)	1 (20%)	5 (3.1%)
Cavity	-	-	-	-	2 (40%)	18 (11%)
Defect	9 (5.0%)	12 (7.1%)	-	5 (20%)	-	3 (1.9%)
Epicormic	-	-	-	-	-	53 (33%)
Large branch	1 (0.6%)	1 (0.6%)	-	1 (4.0%)	-	40 (25%)
Mistletoe	1 (0.6%)	-	-	3 (12%)	-	-
Moss mat	-	-	-	-	-	29 (18%)
Split	35 (19%)	30 (18%)	4 (17%)	2 (8.0%)	1 (20%)	5 (3.1%)
Branch whorl	83 (46%)	70 (41%)	5 (22%)	5 (20%)	1 (20%)	9 (5.6%)

Table 2.5. Number and proportion of supporting tree structures for tree vole nests across forest age class in 2022 (n = 564 nests).

 $^{1}n(\%)$



Figure 2.4 Distribution of calculated nest volume in cubic meters for each type of nest supporting structure (n=1033). Nests larger than $0.3m^3$ (n=11) were removed from the plot to better visualize data.

Age Class	Time Period					
	2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022			
20	0.14 (n=77)	0.11 (n=148)	0.19 (n=216)			
30	0.11 (n=46)	0.14 (n=116)	0.18 (n=193)			
40	-	0.08 (n=13)	0.12 (n=17)			
50	0.18 (n=11)	0.22 (n=23)	0.22 (n=23)			
60	-	0.4 (n=5)	1 (n=1)			
80	-	0.36 (n=25)	0.11 (n=66)			

Table 2.6. Proportion of surveyed arboreal nests that became absent, or were no longer functional as a nest, between years.

Table 2.7. *A priori* model selection results from analysis of annual persistence probability (*S*) of 663 arboreal nests across 3 time periods from 2019-2020, 2020-2021, and 2021-2022. Models are listed in order of increasing AIC_c values.

Model	AICc	Delta AICc	AICc Weights	Model Likelihood	Num. Par
S(nest size)	829.36	0	0.618	1	2
S(stand age + nest size)	831.36	1.99	0.23	0.37	3
S(t + nest size)	832.76	3.40	0.11	0.18	4
S(t + stand age + nest size)	834.78	5.42	0.04	0.07	5
S(.)	893.05	63.69	0	0	1
S(stand age)	894.89	65.53	0	0	2
S(t)	896.64	67.28	0	0	3
S(t + stand age)	898.54	69.18	0	0	4



Figure 2.5. Annual persistence probability of arboreal nests based on nest volume in cubic meters measured at the time of initial survey.

Table 2.8. *A priori* model selection results from analysis of annual persistence probability (*S*) of 150 tree vole nests across 3 time periods from 2019-2020, 2020-2021, and 2021-2022. Models are listed in order of increasing AIC_c values.

Model	AICc	Delta AICc	AICc Weights	Model Likelihood	Num. Par
S(t + stand age + nest size)	158.44	0.00	0.35	1.00	5
S(stand age + nest size)	159.56	1.12	0.20	0.57	3
S(t + construct + stand age + nest size)	160.11	1.66	0.15	0.44	6
S(construct + stand age + nest size)	160.87	2.43	0.11	0.30	4
S(t + construct + stand age + nest size +	162.06	3.62	0.06	0.16	7
<i>S</i> (<i>construct</i> + <i>stand age</i> + <i>nest size</i> + <i>latitude</i>)	162.88	4.44	0.04	0.11	5
S(nest size)	163.49	5.05	0.03	0.08	2
S(t + nest size)	163.97	5.53	0.02	0.06	4
S(construct + nest size)	164.39	5.95	0.02	0.05	3
<i>S</i> (<i>construct</i> + <i>nest size</i> + <i>latitude</i>)	166.30	7.86	0.01	0.02	4
S(t + stand age)	167.26	8.82	0.00	0.01	4
S(stand age)	167.59	9.15	0.00	0.01	2
S(construct + stand age)	169.49	11.05	0.00	0.00	3
S(.)	170.85	12.41	0.00	0.00	1
<i>S</i> (<i>construct</i> + <i>stand age</i> + <i>latitude</i>)	171.54	13.10	0.00	0.00	4
S(t)	171.55	13.11	0.00	0.00	3
S(construct)	172.58	14.14	0.00	0.00	2
<i>S</i> (<i>latitude</i>)	172.84	14.40	0.00	0.00	2
S(t + latitude)	173.52	15.08	0.00	0.00	4
S(t + construct + latitude)	175.39	16.95	0.00	0.00	5

	2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022
	$n = 150^{1}$	$n = 150^{1}$	$n = 150^{1}$
Persistence	0.93 (0.06)	0.95 (0.04)	0.87 (0.10)
¹ Mean (SD)			-

Table 2.9. Means and standard deviation of annual persistence probability estimates for tree vole nests across 3 time periods from 2019 to 2022. These estimates were derived from the S(t + stand age + nest size) model.



Figure 2.6 Annual persistence probabilities of recently occupied red tree vole nests (n = 151).


Figure 2.7. Annual persistence probabilities and modeled persistence estimates of recently occupied red tree vole nests (n = 151). Dashed trendlines represent linear models fit to data for each time period for forests over 80 years old. Solid trendlines represent generalized additive models fit to data for each time period for forests under 80 years old.

Table 2.10. Percentage of multi-layer tree vole nests originally constructed by another arboreal species (n=61) and multi-layer nests originally constructed by tree vole and later colonized by another arboreal species.

	Existing nest	Tree vole nest colonized by other
	colonized by tree vole	arboreal species (n=58)
	(n=61)	
Bird spp.	4.91%	8.62%
Bushy-tailed woodrat	6.56%	1.72%
Humboldt's flying squirrel	42.62%	29.31%
Tree squirrel spp.	16.39%	25.86%
Unknown	26.23%	29.31%



Figure 2.8. Bar plot showing the number of tree vole nests comprising one, two or three distinct layers constructed by other canopy nesting species.



Figure 2.9. Interspecific nest use between Bald eagles and tree voles. Signs of recent tree vole activity were found in the hollow tree cavity created by a decaying broken top that was supporting an active bald eagle nest. Tree vole sign was also interspersed throughout the structure of the eagle nest. The eagle nest was confirmed to be active during the Bald eagle breeding season prior to climbing.

Chapter 3: Estimates of tree vole occupancy, arboreal nest detectability, and density in Douglas-fir forests of the central Oregon Coast Range with an emphasis on young stands

Jason T. Piasecki

Abstract

While red tree voles (*Arborimus longicaudus*), hereafter 'tree vole', are commonly regarded as an old forest obligate species, they have been regularly documented in younger forests. Due to the elusive nature of tree voles, challenges of canopy research, and lack of research on privately managed young forests, the extent of use and value of young forests to tree voles is unclear. While multiple tree vole studies included a young forest age category, most lacked the resolution to illuminate tree vole population metrics across the short temporal scale at which harvest rotations commonly occur. Probability of occupancy in young forests has never been modeled and nest density estimates can be easily confounded because of difficulties of finding tree vole nests. Detectability of tree vole nests can be limited in mature forests by extreme canopy heights, and in young forests by low canopy visibility resulting from high tree densities in stands managed for timber production. My goals included assessing nest detectability, likelihood of tree vole occupancy, and quantifying nest density across a range of forest age and distance from patches of old forest habitat.

I randomly selected and surveyed a 63 Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*) dominated stands stratified by age and distance from patches of old forest (>20 hectares and \geq 80 years old) in the central Oregon Coast Range from 2019 to 2022. I used differing methods to survey young (<60 years) and older (\geq 60 years) stands to maximize my ability to detect arboreal nests. To estimate detectability within forests that differ in age, I conducted ground-based double sampling surveys in 80 plots across 15 young forest stands aged 22-50 years and conducted systematic canopy-based surveys in 9 plots across 3 old forest stands aged 160-212 years. I estimated detection probabilities in young forest using a closed-capture Huggin's *p* and *c* model in program MARK. In young forests, I found nest detection rates to be constant (0.84, 95% CI 0.72, 0.96), and significantly higher than in old forests where I estimated detection rates using a conventional abundance estimator and found that nest detection rates were low (0.05, 95% CI 0.0, 0.12). Directly estimating detection probabilities of my survey methods allowed me to more accurately interpret my nest density results.

Although random sampling allows inference to a broader population, it's often unknown how much sampling is needed to have the capacity to detect rare species. Using a case study approach, I conducted a census survey of an entire stand for arboreal nests and verified tree vole occupancy. I quantified the effectiveness of plot-based surveys across a range of survey effort defined as the percent of stand area surveyed. I ran 250,000 survey simulations of randomly selected hypothetical plots across continuous survey effort from 1 to 100% to detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest given a stand is occupied. My simulation results suggest that surveying 10% of the stand would accurately assign stand-level occupancy on approximately 66% of the simulated occasions. Because I surveyed an average of 42% of the area within each of my young stands, I conclude that my survey methods were appropriate to accurately evaluate stand occupancy.

To estimate stand occupancy probability across stand age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest, I used my highest sample size of 48 young forest stands (<80 years) surveyed in 2022 in a single season occupancy model. I adjusted my occupancy prediction estimates to account for detection bias introduced from using spatial replicates instead of temporal replicates. My data suggested occupancy probability was highest (0.5, 95% CI 0.01, 0.67) in 20-year-old stands and declined as stand age increased to just over 50 years when occupancy reached near-zero (0.0, 95% CI 0.0, 0.4). Predicted occupancy probability decreased as distance from the nearest old forest patch increased to where tree voles no longer occupied young forest at

modeled distances greater than 1,425m. Empirically, I did not detect any recently occupied tree vole nests in stands more than 1,649m from the nearest old forest patch.

Using my estimated results of detection rates of arboreal nests, I estimated density of arboreal nests and recently occupied tree vole nests for each stand. I demonstrated minor differences between detectability informed estimates and naïve estimates of arboreal nest density in young forest. In old forest, my naïve estimates were significantly lower than nest density estimates that accounted for detectability. Estimated density (in nests per hectare) of arboreal nests in young forest was highest in the 20-year age class ($\overline{X} = 3.76$, SD = 0.49) and declined as stand age increased. In old forest, my estimate of arboreal nest density was significantly higher than in young forest ($\overline{X} = 152.9$, SD = 76.82) and increased with stand age. Estimated density of recently occupied tree vole nests was locally high in the 30-year age class ($\overline{X} = 1.24$, SD = 0.35) within young forests, and overall highest in stands ≥ 80 years old ($\overline{X} = 53.5$, SD = 14.9). Based on my estimates and observations, I predict tree vole density is similarly bimodal with modest densities of tree voles in stands between 20-30 years, little to no tree voles in stands 50-80 years, and reaching highest densities in forests ≥ 80 years old.

Based on my observations and results, I maintain that nests must be climbed to determine species presence or absence, and imperfect detection rates must be accounted for when estimating population metrics for any species inhabiting arboreal nests. With my estimations for arboreal nest detectability across stand age, density estimates of red tree vole nests along with other canopy dependent species can be more accurately assessed. Further, my model of occupancy probability in young forests is the first to provide detailed resolution within young forests. I provide explanations and considerations regarding potential biases using a 'space for time' survey approach. Despite challenges I encountered in modeling occupancy, I believe my framework can help managers better assess likelihood of tree vole presence in young forests based on stand age and distance from patches of old forest.

Introduction

The red tree vole (*Arborimus longicaudus*), hereafter 'tree vole', is an elusive, canopy-dwelling species found in the coniferous forests of western Oregon and northwestern California. Because of their near exclusive association with the forest canopy, they can be challenging to study especially on a landscape scale. Tree voles have been well documented in older forests where high canopy volume provides a stable food source and structurally complex trees are conducive to arboreal nesting (Benson and Borell 1931; Corn and Bury 1986; Gillesberg and Carey 1991; Meiselman and Doyle 1996; Forsman et al. 2016; Marks-Fife 2016). While tree voles have also been documented nesting and reproducing in young forests (Clifton 1960; Brown 1964; Maser 1965a; Swingle 2005; Marks-Fife 2016; Linnell et al. 2018), very little information is available to better assess the likelihood of their occurrence or density by stand age or forest characteristics.

Privately owned forests, often young stands managed for timber production, make up over 41% of the Oregon Coast Range (Spies et al. 2007). Federal and state forests in some areas are also managed for timber resources. Nonetheless, forest management practices can differ significantly between stands leading to variation in forest age and composition (Cole 1996; Franklin et al. 2002). For land managers, expectations of site occupancy and population densities as influenced by forest age and composition may be useful for assessing conservations strategies for disturbance-sensitive species such as tree voles.

The extent to which young Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*) forests provide conditions suitable for species like tree voles is unclear. The description that tree voles are obligates of old forests, only residing in stands with large multi-story Douglas-fir may be due, in part, to sampling bias. For instance, distribution maps created from northern spotted owl (*Strix* *occidentalis caurinia*) pellet contents are restricted in their scope because spotted owls were not common in younger stands (Forsman, Meslow, and Wight 1984; Forsman, Anthony, and Zabel 2004; Forsman et al. 2016). Other reasons for this assumption stem from the expansion of oldgrowth forest research created by the Northwest Forest Plan (USDA and USDI 1994). Many early (before 1985) museum and personal collection specimens collected via logging and pitfall traps were from mature and old-growth forests while specimens collected via tree climbing were primarily in young forests (Forsman et al. 2016 p19), highlighting opportunistic bias in early capture methods.

Regardless of effort, available information suggests tree vole abundance and density was highest in old forests compared to younger, regenerating stands (Price et al. 2015; Forsman et al. 2016; Marks-Fife 2016; Linnell et al. 2017). However, only one study has focused primarily on the relationship between young forests and arboreal voles, albeit a related species, the Sonoma tree vole (Arborimus pomo), which is similar in habitat requirements to the red tree vole but only occurs in northwestern California (Thompson and Diller 2002). Although their study design did not include tree climbing to verify nest occupancy, Thompson and Diller (2002) evenly balanced survey effort for stands within each decade of growth from 10-19 years to >60 years and found active Sonoma tree vole nest density was high in 30-39, 40-49 and >60 year age classes (3.40, 3.99, and 6.21 nests/hectare respectively) (Thompson and Diller 2002 Table 1.1). In western Oregon, which contains the majority of the red tree vole range, most studies have lacked resolution in, or ignored young forests, or were in areas with low tree vole population numbers such that generalizing characteristics within young forests would be problematic. For instance, Dunk and Hawley (2009) predicted tree vole nest occupancy in plots on federally managed land (USDA Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management); however, their positive observations

included nests where only old tree vole sign was found. Tree vole habitat and distribution has also been evaluated using systematic surveys conducted primarily on state (Price et al. 2015) and federally-managed lands; however, these surveys have often collapsed young forest into a single age or size (DBH) class (Forsman et al. 2016; Rosenberg et al. 2016; Linnell et al. 2017), which could be problematic in capturing variation within young forests. Further, while surveys of tree vole abundance conducted by Price et al. (2015) included a large sample of plots in young forest (0-79 year) stands (n = 82), they only discovered tree vole nests in 1 young forest stand (aged 65 years), and 3 old forest stands (aged 90-125 years). As such, Price et al. (2015) concluded that tree voles were mostly absent in the northern Oregon Coast Range, suggesting a limited scope of inference in their assessment of tree vole abundance in areas where large portions of the landscape are unsuitable for tree voles.

Although commonly included in study designs, young forests were often misrepresented in tree vole literature. Many studies 'binned' or combined young forest into one age class and therefore lacked the resolution to predict non-linear relationships across stand age (Table 3.1). According to these studies, simply comparing young forest to old forest seemingly yields linear trends with young forest exhibiting a lower predicted density of tree voles than old forest. However, this approach is likely an oversimplification of the relationship between stand age and tree voles. Because the composition of young forest changes rapidly from 0 to 80 years (Franklin et al. 2002), further investigating tree vole occurrence within the range of stand-level succession and growth would help provide insights as to whether and to what degree young forests function as potential habitat for tree voles. A variety of stand- and tree-specific characteristics may affect nesting habits of tree voles in young forests. Because tree voles are canopy dependent, they utilize branch connections in the canopy to travel between trees for food and escape from predators (Carey 1991). Branch and tree connections that create canopy pathways may play an important role in the nesting preferences of tree voles in young forests. Further, the availability of nest supporting structures and preexisting arboreal nests improves habitat suitability for tree voles and other arboreal species in young forest (Linnell et al. 2018). These fine-scale features, referred to as 'tree structures' play an important role in facilitating forest biodiversity (Bruce et al. 1985). While the structural complexity of old forest greatly outweighs that of young forest (Michel and Winter 2009), the capacity of young forest to harbor highly canopy dependent species such as tree voles likely depends on the availability of these structures as well as the presence of pre-existing arboreal nests which tree voles can colonize.

While robust, stratified sampling is necessary to effectively capture distributions of rare species (Thompson 2004; Delgado 2022), accurate assessments of site occupancy and population density require the application of study designs and analyses that account for imperfect detection of the target species (MacKenzie et al. 2002; Kellner and Swihart 2014). For a small, elusive canopy dwelling mammal such as the tree vole, this was especially applicable. Forsman et al. (2016 p43) specifically highlighted the need for assessments of detection probabilities in tree vole population studies. Difficulties and biases involved with searching for arboreal nests from the ground has been thoroughly documented in tree vole research (Swingle 2005; Dunk and Hawley 2009; Forsman et al. 2016 p42-43; Marks-Fife 2016). For instance, Swingle and Forsman (2009) tracked tree voles in their nests using radio telemetry and found that only 48% of nests were detectable from the ground. Although Dunk and Hawley (2009) determined that

false negative observations via ground-based surveys were low (approx. 6%) in areas where tree voles actually occur, detection rates of ground-based transect surveys decrease in effectiveness from 0.27 (95% CI 0.090, 0.586) in young forest (25-79 years) to as low as 0.03 (95% CI 0.004, 0.186) in old forest (> 200 years) as stand age increases and canopy height becomes too great for reliable observation (Marks-Fife 2016 p111).

While accurate identification of a tree vole nest is difficult from the ground, when a tree is climbed to investigate a nest, signs of tree vole presence are discernable from other arboreal species. Tree voles are the only species that strips and discard the resin ducts of the conifer needles they consume. Tree voles will harvest needles directly from branchlets close to their nest, often leaving petioles attached to the live branchlet. They also collect and store these live branchlets in or on their nest from which they will later harvest needles (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). These cuttings, which are typically collected on a nightly basis (Forsman, Swingle, and Hatch 2009), are cut at 45-degree angles and generally at lengths between 1-35cm making them discernable from cuttings collected by woodrats (Neotoma spp.) which are often longer and contain more auxiliary branchlets than those collected by tree voles (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). Tree voles will also feed on the fresh cambium of live twigs and will cut these twigs at 45-degree angles on either end at lengths of up to 6cm. Such twigs break down at a slower rate than other signs and can offer clues about tree vole presence long after fecal pellets and resin ducts have decomposed (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017). While such signs are often easily discernable at nests, classification of species use is unlikely to be accurate without the application of tree climbing. Nonetheless, the detection of nests from the ground continues to present a challenge in surveying for tree voles and has implications on the accuracy of various populations analyses such as occupancy and density estimates.

In addition to understanding the rate of detection for arboreal nests to inform population metrics, a better understanding of the extent of survey effort required to maximize the likelihood of detecting tree voles in occupied areas has been a long-standing information gap. Forsman et al. (2016 p43) suggest that when survey plots (area surveyed) are large, the likelihood of detecting no tree vole nests in an area where tree voles are present was low. Further, Dunk and Hawley (2009) concluded that the rate of false negatives in tree vole surveys was only 6%. However, the amount of survey effort required to accurately classify an area as occupied or unoccupied by tree voles was unknown. Such an assessment would benefit the development of any formal survey protocols for tree voles and help improve the effectiveness of any occupancy-based study designs.

Because sampling for tree vole nests includes the potential for observers to miss locations of nests, it is useful to account for such error through statistical analyses. Occupancy model frameworks that account for imperfect detection rates (MacKenzie et al. 2002) can be used to better understand the influence of young forest characteristics on the likelihood of tree vole presence in a stand. Because tree voles have been described as an old forest obligate, distance to the nearest patch of old forest has been predicted to be a contributing factor to tree vole occurrence in young forests (Price et al. 2015; Forsman et al. 2016; Rosenberg et al. 2016; Linnell et al. 2017; Linnell and Lesmeister 2019). Linnell et al. (2017) suggested that patches of old forest >80 years old and at least 20 hectares in size were required to sustain a reproducing genetically diverse population of tree voles capable of dispersing into nearby young forest. Linnell et al. (2019) describe young forest 'matrix' (20-80 years old) as suboptimal for tree voles. Under this assumption, modelled connectivity between patches of old forest for tree vole patches were <4km (Linnell and Lesmeister 2019 Appendix Figure S1). Forsman et al. (2016 p32, 44) reported that 38% of tree vole nests in the central Oregon Coast Range were found in young forest that was adjacent to old forest. They further concluded that occupancy of young forests was ephemeral in nature and that colonization of such areas by tree voles was dependent on the presence of a source population in adjacent old forest. Based on this and other work, it is assumed that tree vole occurrence is limited in young forest landscapes and that probability of occupancy becomes less likely with increasing distance from the nearest patch of old forest. As such, any estimates of occupancy within young forest should be relative to nearest patch of old forest.

Although commonly accepted that tree voles occur in higher densities in old forests than in younger forests (Benson and Borell 1931; Gillesberg and Carey 1991; Meiselman and Doyle 1996; Price et al. 2015), few density estimates have been reported. Maser estimated a density of 1.03 individual tree voles per acre (or ~2.47 per hectare) (Maser 1965a). While much of Maser's research provides foundational knowledge on the species, his estimate was based on a censusstyle survey of a single stand and did not account for imperfect detection rates of arboreal nests. Marks-Fife (unpublished data) provided a density estimate of 1.91 ± 1.2 'occupied' tree vole nest trees per hectare and 1.6 ± 0.4 tree vole home ranges per hectare in stands 25->200 years old (n=48). These estimates, although they do not specifically quantify the density of individual tree voles, are an improvement upon Maser's (1965a) initial estimate because stands were randomly selected and sampled and estimates accounted for imperfect detection rates of nests. Although Marks-Fife (2016) identified occupied nests throughout different age classes of forest, the study lacked sufficient sample size to draw conclusions about differences in density across stand age. Estimates from both Maser's (1965a) and Marks-Fifes's (2016) research apply to individual tree voles/home ranges. While there is merit in directly addressing tree vole population density, issues of detectability persist on multiple levels. In addition to accounting for the imperfect detectability of arboreal nests, such studies would also need to confirm and quantify unique individuals, requiring the use of labor intensive mark/recapture techniques such as radio telemetry (Swingle, Forsman, and Sovern 2004). Alternatively, estimating the density of recently occupied tree vole nests in a stand offers a simpler approach, can reduce required survey effort and would likely allow for a more robust sample of stands. Although the numerical relationship between recently occupied tree vole nests and individual tree voles is unclear, it is reasonable to assume that comparatively, high densities of recently occupied nests allude to high densities of individual tree voles as suggested in Thompson and Diller (2002). Nonetheless, reliable estimates of either approach to quantify population density are lacking specifically in young forests. Because young forests develop rapidly and can exhibit sufficient structural complexity and canopy connectivity to support arboreal nesting (Bingham and Sawyer 1991; Franklin et al. 2002; Linnell et al. 2017), and the availability of pre-existing arboreal nests in these forests can increase nesting space and facilitate movement for tree voles (Linnell et al. 2018), estimates of both arboreal nest density and recently occupied nest density would provide insight into the capacity of young forests to support tree voles.

Because information on the effects of forest age, specifically within young forests, on tree vole occupancy and tree vole nest density is limited, and distance from the nearest patch of old forest has been previously identified as likely influencing tree vole use in young forests, the development of models including these variables as predictors of occupancy and tree vole nest density is needed. Further, estimates of arboreal nest density, including tree vole nests, should be informed by the assessment of detection rates associated with survey methods. Thus, my objectives were to 1) quantify my ability to detect arboreal nests and nests recently occupied by tree voles in both young and old forest stands using multiple survey techniques, 2) assess survey effort needed to accurately classify stand-level occupancy by tree voles, 3) estimate tree vole occupancy using recently occupied nests in young stands by age and distance to old forest, and 4) estimate arboreal nest density and recently occupied tree vole nest density in stands that differ in age. I predicted that detection rates in young forest would be high, albeit imperfect, and that detection rates in old forest would be low, leading to underestimates of nest density. I predicted that occupancy probability in young forests would be modest, but greater than zero in stands that were close to patches of old forest. Finally, I predicted that both arboreal nest and tree vole nest density likely would not adhere to a simple linear trend across stand age, but instead reflect a rise, decline, and increase similar to a bimodal curve with locally high density in forests between 20 and 40 years of age, and the highest density in forests ≥ 80 years old.

Methods

Study Area

My study area from 2020 to 2022 was comprised of 10 USGS Hydrologic Watershed (HUC 8) units in the Oregon Coast Range (12466km², Figure 2.1). The significance of these units on tree voles is arbitrary, but they allowed me to easily delineate a study area based on existing landscape features. My study area during the 2019 pilot season was limited to the central Coast Range along the US highway 20 corridor (approx. 830km²). Approximately 30% of my study area overlapped with the proposed Distinct Population Segment (DPS) of red tree voles that was considered for listing in 2019 and 2023 (USFWS 2019; 2022). Stands were dominated by Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*) with western hemlock (*Tsuga heterophylla*) commonly appearing as a successional species in older stands. In stands within the coastal ecoregion, Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis*) was co-dominant along with western hemlock and Douglas-fir. In some unmanaged stands, grand fir (*Abies grandis*) was sporadically present.

Stand selection

I collaborated with eight different land ownerships and forest management agencies to create a pool of available stands for selection. The US Forest Service Siuslaw NF, and Bureau of Land Management provided stands on federally owned land. The Oregon Department of Forestry provided stands on state owned land.Weyerhaeuser Company, Starker Forests, Manulife Investment Management, Hampton Lumber, and Lone Rock Resources provided stands on privately owned land.

For the purpose of this study, a forest stand is defined as a spatially contiguous community of trees that are similar in age, composition and distribution such that they are distinct from adjacent tree communities (Nyland et al. 2016). I randomly selected stands stratified by stand age classes: 20-29, 30-39, 40-49, 50-59, 60-79, and >80 years of age. For stands under private and state management, I used known age calculated from the planting date provided by the stand owner. To classify older stands (\geq 80 years) under federal management, I used a compilation of LiDAR derived tree height layers paired with available forest inventory data from the Bureau of Land Management in ArcGIS. I then cross-referenced my layer with a smaller existing old forest layer developed by Linnell et. al. (2017).

My old forest layer was similarly generated using LiDAR data and represented patches \geq 80 years old and \geq 20 hectares in size. I cross referenced this layer with the Forest Activity Electronic Reporting and Notification System (FERNS) maintained by the Oregon Department of Forestry to eliminate areas that had been disturbed or harvested since LiDAR was flown. For the purposes of stand age classification in my study design, analysis and discussion, I classified young forest as any Douglas-fir dominated stand between 20 and 79 years old. I classified old forest as any Douglas-fir dominated stand greater than or equal to 80 years old. And I classified any patch of old forest assumed to be occupied by tree voles capable of emigrating to nearby young forest as greater than or equal to 80 years old and greater than 20 hectares in size (Mark A. Linnell et al. 2017). To verify the age of stands classified as greater than or equal to 80 years old, I collected age estimates of randomly selected trees at 1/hectare within each stand using ageing techniques outlined in Van Pelt (2007) and averaged the estimated age for the whole stand. My definition of 'old forest' coincides with the typical age of maturation for Douglas-fir forests in the northwest and aligns with other tree vole studies that evaluated forest age (Old-Growth Definition Task Group 1986; Marks-Fife 2016; Rosenberg et al. 2016; Mark A. Linnell et al. 2017). My assumption that minimum old forest patch size of 20 hectares is needed to support a tree vole population is based on the same assertion established in previous research

using historical density estimates in old forest (Maser 1965a; Marks-Fife 2016; Mark A. Linnell et al. 2017).

I placed certain additional requirements on my stand selection for logistical and ecological reasons. I restricted my stand area to a minimum of 10 hectares and a maximum of 30 hectares. Stands could only be selected if they were not scheduled to be harvested in the next 5 years and had not been pre-commercially thinned.

To achieve an equitable distribution of selected stands across the entire study range, I evenly divided the study range into 4 sections from north to south. Red tree vole population density was anticipated to be highest at the southern portion of my study area (Forsman et al. 2016 p22) and lowest in the northern portion (Price et al. 2015), so geographic partitioning likely provided the most representative gradient of tree vole density. I selected 6 stands in each age class within each of these 4 sections using a random ranking process.

Within each stand, I randomly generated circular 17.8m radius (995.4m²) survey plots at a density of one per hectare using ArcGIS. As such, each plot represents a survey effort of $\sim 10\%$ of one hectare meaning the total area of these plots represented approximately 10% of the total stand area.

Ground-based surveys

In forests aged 20-59, I conducted ground-based surveys of each plot where I walked around each plot and used binoculars to search the canopy for arboreal nests. I also opportunistically searched the canopy for nests while traveling between plots to increase the area of the stand that was surveyed. I recorded and stored survey tracklogs using Garmin eTrex 10 handheld GPS units (Garmin Inc.) and estimated sight distance into the canopy within each stand to approximate the total area surveyed. I uniquely marked all nest trees found in this manner with numbered aluminum tree tags and flagging. I recorded geolocation and tree-specific data using S1 Mobile Mapper and Trimble Smart Receivers (Trimble Inc. Model R-1000 #99133). Following my ground survey for nests, all nests discovered in the live crown that were able to be safely climbed were accessed using spur climbing techniques (Berdeen et al. 2015). Tree vole nest status was determined by searching the nest for the presence of chisel-cut Douglas-fir cuttings, discarded resin ducts, chisel-cut debarked twigs, and tree vole fecal pellets (Table 3.2). Estimating detectability of nests in young forest using double-observer sampling

To assess detection rates of arboreal nests from the ground I conducted double-observer (or double-sampling) surveys at plots within stands. Double-observer techniques have been used in a variety of studies to assess detection rates and abundance of bird species during point count surveys (Nichols et al. 2000; Moore, Scheiman, and Swihart 2004; Smith et al. 2009). I applied the fundamentals of this methodology to ground-based nest surveys to assess the detectability of arboreal nests from the ground. I randomly selected a subset of 4 plots in each stand to conduct double-sampling surveys. I only double-sampled plots in new stands such that observers had no prior knowledge of any nests that were present in plots. When a plot was selected, the first observer would enter the plot and search for nests from the ground. Any nest detected was recorded by the first observer but not marked in any detectable way. The first observer would then leave the plot and the second observer would conduct a second independent ground survey of the plot for nests. Neither observer would communicate visually or verbally about the presence or absence of nests until both independent surveys were complete. Finally, both observers would compare results and record detections of each nest found by each observer. For example, a nest discovered by the second observer, but not the first observer would be assigned

"0, 1", whereas a nest discovered by both observers would be assigned a "1, 1". Observers were randomly selected (4 observers in 2021, 6 observers in 2022).

Since the initial survey was immediately followed by the second plot survey, I assumed that nest presence did not change between survey occasions. I also assumed that all nests were equally likely to be discovered by both observers. To reduce bias associated with this assumption, I only conducted double-observer surveys with crew members having >3 months of arboreal nest survey experience.

I estimated the detection rate of arboreal nests in my young forest plots using a Huggins closed capture model in Program MARK (Huggins 1989). The Huggins closed capture model is designed to estimate abundance (N) while accounting for the probability of initial detection (p_i) and the probability of redetection (c_i). It also allows for modeling p_i and c_i in relation to covariates associated with each plot or individual nest (Cooch and White 2019). I included stand age as a continuous covariate in my *a priori* model set to determine if stand age played a role in detection rates of arboreal nests from the ground. While abundance (N) can be derived from the Huggins model, the estimate only applies to plots that were included in the double-observer survey method where nests were found (n = 18 plots with nests across 16 stands). Because plots are distributed randomly throughout each stand and I was interested in extrapolating plot-level detection rates to the entire stand, I assumed that any heterogeneity in detection rate affected by variation in stand composition was accounted for. As such, I applied the detection rate from double-observer surveys in plots to the whole stand.

Canopy-based surveys in forests > 60 years of age

In forests over 60 years of age, I determined that ground surveys would be ineffective given the height of the canopy and complexity of canopy and tree structure especially in old

forests over 80 years of age. Marks-fife (2016) estimated nest tree detectability from the ground to be as low as 2%. Instead of conducting ground-based surveys, I searched plots for arboreal nests from the canopy using a vertical-climb survey method. Upon entering each plot, I selected a tree within the plot to represent the 'center'. I selected this tree based on climbing safety, canopy-to-canopy visibility from the plot center tree to other trees within the plot, and the presence of tree structures that could potentially support arboreal nests. Once selected, I climbed the plot center tree using stationary rope climbing techniques (Berdeen et al. 2015). I surveyed for nests within the plot center tree and in the canopy of surrounding plot trees. Following this, any nests that I discovered in adjacent trees were then climbed and inspected for any signs of tree vole presence (Table 3.2).

Estimating detectability of nests in old forest stands using canopy-based census surveys

To assess detection rates and the effectiveness of identifying arboreal nests in adjacent trees using canopy-based surveys in old forest stands, I conducted a systematic census of a random subset of plots in old forest stands with estimated ages from 160-210 years (n = 3 stands, n = 9 plots). Following the initial canopy-based survey, I systematically climbed every conifer tree able to be safely climbed within each plot to verify the presence or absence of any nests. In this manner, assuming a detection rate of 1 for finding nests in trees that were climbed, I was able to assess the complete distribution of all arboreal nests within the plots. I used the conventional Lincoln-Peterson abundance estimation equation (Seber 1982) to estimate the true detection rate (p) for each of the nine plots by algebraically rearranging the

estimate the true detection rate (p) for each of the nine plots by algebraically rearrang equation to solve for detection rate.

$$N = \frac{n}{p}$$
 solved to $p = \frac{n}{N}$

Where *N* represents the known abundance of nests within the plot which was determined through the census survey and *n* represents the number of nests identified by an observer within the plot during the initial survey. Because plots are distributed randomly throughout each stand, I assumed that any heterogeneity in detection rates affected by stand composition was accounted for. As such, I calculated the detection rate of arboreal nests (to include tree vole nests) in old forest as the mean of detection rates from each plot.

Plot-based surveys to detect stand occupancy

To estimate the effectiveness of my plot-based surveys at detecting recently occupied tree vole nests in young forest stands given the presence of tree voles, I used a case study approach. For three years from 2020 through 2022, I conducted comprehensive, census survey of a 31-year old, 15 hectare stand. Following my initial ground survey, I used GPS tracklogs to identify areas of the stand that were not yet surveyed. I repeated surveys in excluded areas until 100% of the stand area was surveyed. I then climbed all trees with nests found in the live crown and inspected them for evidence of recent tree vole activity (Table 3.2).

Following these comprehensive surveys, I used ArcPro to generate interconnected hexagonal plots throughout the entire stand. These simulated plots were set at an area of 995m² to mimic my standard 17.8m radius (995m²) circular plots. The number of recently occupied nests found in 2021 (n=10) in each simulated plot was recorded. I then conducted a bootstrapped simulation of the resulting binomial dataset where I assessed the probabilities of simulated plot-based surveys to detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest across a range of spatial survey efforts from 1-100% of the stand area surveyed.

First, I collapsed the number of recently occupied nests found in each simulated plot to either ≥ 1 nest detected, or 0 nests detected. The generated plots were assigned values to represent

presence or absence of any recently occupied tree vole nests where a '1' meant a plot contained at least one recently occupied nest, and a '0' meant a plot contained no recently occupied nests. I randomly sampled 2500 simulated surveys across a continuous scale of survey effort in stand area surveyed from 1 to 100% (e.g. $30 * 995m^2$ plots = 20% of the stand area). Within each simulation I calculated the probability within 100 simulated surveys of each amount of survey effort to detect at least one recently occupied nest within the stand. This resulted in a continuous dataset with 25 simulated values for each percent of survey effort (n=250000 simulated surveys). Surveys of stand-level occupancy

Predicting stand-level occupancy with respect to tree voles is challenging for multiple reasons. First, tree voles are an elusive species and difficult to detect with certainty even if the surveyor is present at the nest. To reliably confirm occupancy, camera trapping or live capture methods must be used. Because tree voles can use multiple entrances/exits at a nest, even camera trapping cannot assume a perfect rate of detection (Damm, Grand, and Barnett 2010; Palencia et al. 2022). Further, a tree vole nest that exhibits sign of recent tree vole activity does not necessarily constitute tree vole occupancy (Marks-Fife 2016). Individual tree voles have been documented using between 1 and 6 nest trees within their home range (James K Swingle and Forsman 2009). Assigning a definitive, numerical relationship between recently occupied nests and individual tree voles is problematic (Forsman et al. 2019; Rosenberg 2019). To overcome this challenge, I decided to evaluate presence or non-detection of tree voles at a given site based on the occurrence of signs of recent tree vole activity at nests. While recently occupied nests do not necessarily equate to the same number of individual tree voles, occupancy is not a question of density or abundance, but simply of presence of a species. Therefore, I used recently occupied nests as an indicator of tree vole presence. I classified recently occupied nests as any tree vole

nest where green resin ducts, freshly harvested conifer cuttings, and/or fresh fecal pellets were found, or where one or more tree voles were seen via remote nest camera (Table 3.2).

Another challenge associated with estimating stand occupancy is that detectability of tree vole nests from ground-based and from canopy-based surveys is imperfect. This challenge requires the application of an occupancy modeling framework that considers a state where the species is present, but not detected. Therefore, I used a single season occupancy model framework established by MacKenzie et al. (MacKenzie et al. 2002) that accounts for species occurrence when detection rates are less than 100%.

To sample for occupancy, I used randomly generated 17.8m² circular plots within each stand and defined plots as spatial replicates. I generated plots at a density of 1 per hectare in each stand such that approximately 10% of the stand area was surveyed. Using my plot-based survey methods in both young and old forest, I assigned each plot a '1' if it contained any recently occupied tree vole nests and a '0' if no recently occupied tree vole nests were detected within the plot. Based on stand area, encounter histories contained a minimum of 10 and maximum of 30 numeric values representing plot occupancy status. A value of 'NA' was assigned for unsurveyed plots or as a placeholder in stands where the total number of plots was less than 30. For example, the following encounter history represents a 22 hectare stand in which 3 plots were occupied.

I generated encounter histories for each stand and year from 2019 to 2022. I modeled occupancy in R using the 'occu' function in the 'unmarked' package (Fiske and Chandler 2011; R Core Team 2022) which is based on single season occupancy models developed by

MacKenzie et al. in 2002 (MacKenzie et al. 2002). This model estimates two parameters, ψ and p, where ψ was the probability that the target species was present at a stand, and p was the probability that the target species was detected at a stand given the stand was occupied. I included stand age and distance from the nearest old forest patch as continuous covariates. Because I predicted that the relationship between occupancy and stand age was non-linear, I also included a quadratic parameter of stand age in my global model. I conducted model selection in R using the 'dredge' function in the 'MuMIn' package (R Core Team 2022; Barton 2023) which conducted model selection based on all possible subsets of a global model. My initial global model was: p(stand age), $\psi(stand age + stand age^2 + distanceOF)$ where stand age was the age of the stand in years recorded at the time of initial survey and *distanceOF* was the distance (in meters) to the nearest patch of old forest ≥ 80 years and ≥ 20 hectares measured in ArcGIS from the edge of the stand to the edge of the old forest patch.

My statistical model was not ideal to accurately portray my data. In a traditional occupancy model, each stand is visited multiple times within a survey season to generate an encounter history (MacKenzie et al. 2002). To adhere to the closure assumption associated with a traditional occupancy modeling approach, using temporally replicated surveys of each stand, independent surveys would have to be conducted consecutively, requiring multiple weeks to complete a single stand. However, when implementing surveys on a large scale in remote areas, it would not be practical to survey a stand multiple times within a season. I instead used each randomly generated plot as replicates within a stand. I made this decision because my study area was large (>12,000km²), my stands were often located in remote areas in the Oregon Coast Range, and conducting surveys for tree voles required a time and energy-intensive climbing effort. As such, to increase my stand-level sample size, I sampled randomly selected plots, or

spatial replicates, without replacement, meaning I only surveyed each plot once within a season. The method I used for modeling is referred to as substituting 'space for time' (Kendall and White 2009; Guillera-Arroita 2011; MacKenzie et al. 2018 pp452-458).

Using a 'space for time' model can significantly bias the occupancy prediction (Kendall and White 2009; Guillera-Arroita 2011; Srivathsa et al. 2018). Under the conventional approach using temporally replicated surveys, when a stand was found to be occupied on one occasion, it must be occupied on every other occasion. Therefore, any recorded '0' during replicated surveys would traditionally be interpreted as the target species was present but not detected. Under a 'space for time' approach, because plots (replicates) were randomly distributed throughout the stand, plots within an occupied stand could be absent of recently occupied tree vole nests even when other plots within the stand contained recently occupied tree vole nests. Implications of this violation of the closure assumption are apparent through the underestimation of detectability (p) and the subsequent inflation of the occupancy estimator (ψ). In other words, when the ratio of plots with tree vole detections compared to total plots surveyed was low, my model would assume the ability to detect tree voles was low and ultimately the connected hierarchical model would incorrectly increase the probability of occupancy. Sampling plots with or without replacement also has implications in the estimation of occupancy probability. Kendall and White (2009) determined that under scenarios where a fixed number of spatial subunits (plots) are occupied, sampling with replacement is desirable because it limits bias of the occupancy estimator. However, because the presence of recently occupied tree vole nests in plots was not constant, and sampling plots with replacement would be prohibitively and logistically challenging when surveying and climbing for tree vole nests, adjusting my survey protocol to sample with replacement as suggested by Kendall and White (2009) was not possible. GuilleraArroita (2011) conducted simulations under a similar framework and presented scenarios where occupancy of spatial subunits (plots) was based on a probability instead of a fixed number. Under this scenario, Guillera-Arroita (2011) determined that sampling plots without replacement introduced the least amount of bias to the occupancy estimator based on an approximated value of root mean square error (RMSE). As such, I decided to adjust my modeled estimates of occupancy using a root mean square error derived in simulations conducted in Guillera-Arroita (2011 supplemental information). I coarsely estimated my likely bias under the scenario of sampling subunits (plots) without replacement where the simulated proportion of occupied subunits was equal to 0.1, and the simulated detectability at occupied subunits was equal to 0.5. These simulated values were closest to my observed values for detectability and proportion of occupied plots and I believe this adjustment to my occupancy estimation was effective. Before publication, I will reanalyze these data using a Bayesian hierarchical model where my estimations for detectability can be included as a prior for each age class, but this was beyond my skill and time for this thesis.

I assumed probability of occupancy was equal across all stands and any heterogeneity between stands was modeled by covariates. I included stand age and distance from the nearest old forest patch in my global model to capture any heterogeneity in occupancy between stands.

I assumed probability of detection was equal across all stands and any heterogeneity was modeled by covariates. Because forest age drastically affects detectability (Marks-Fife 2016), I included stand age in my global model to capture any heterogeneity in detection probability between stands.

I assumed the detection of recently occupied tree vole nests at one stand was independent of detecting recently occupied tree vole nests at other stands. Because tree voles are not a highly

mobile species and I did not select any stands adjacent to another selected stand, I am confident that my methods maintain this assumption.

Nest tree characteristics

To assess the availability of tree structures in each stand, I counted the total number of each structure type encountered in each plot. Since my plot area represents 10% of the stand area, I extrapolated to the stand level to create an estimate of tree structure density in each stand. In old forest, where it is difficult to visually survey an entire tree from the ground, I verified the occurrence of available tree structures through climbing. To examine the preferences for tree vole nesting in trees with tree structures, I quantified the number of structures both in randomly selected plot center trees in each stand and in trees where tree vole nests were discovered (Table 3.3).

To evaluate canopy connectivity at nest sites, I quantified the number of branch connections and tree connections for each nest. I counted physical branch connections to other live conifer trees within one branch whorl above and below the nest. I counted tree connections as the total number of live conifer trees in direct connection to the nest tree.

Nest Density Estimates

I estimated density of both arboreal nests and recently occupied tree vole nests in each stand using estimates of detection rates from my double sampling approach in young forest and my plot census surveys in old forest. Because my classification of arboreal nests includes all tree vole nests, I used the same detection rates for both arboreal nests and recently occupied tree vole nests. I used the Lincoln-Peterson abundance estimator (Seber 1982) to determine the relative abundance (N) for each stand based on nests found within fixed plots (n), the estimated detection

rate (*p*), assigned to 0.84 in forests <60 years old and 0.055 in forests >80 years old (this study), and the stand area represented by fixed plots (10%).

$$N = \left(\frac{n}{p}\right) * 10$$

Using relative abundance (N) and known values of stand area in hectares (A), I calculated density estimates (Dp) for each stand.

$$Dp = N/A$$

I calculated confidence intervals for estimated density using 95% confidence intervals of detectability. Using both estimated density and naïve density, I visualized differences based on varying detection rates in both young and old forests.

Results

Stand, tree, and nest attributes

I surveyed a total of 63 stands from 2019 to 2022 (Table 3.4). Stand age at the time of initial survey ranged from 21 to an estimated 320 years old (Figure 3.2). Distance from the nearest patch of old forest was calculated in ArcPro as the distance from the center of the stand to the edge of the nearest old forest patch and ranged from 0 to 6710 meters (Table 3.5).

From 2019 to 2022, I surveyed a total of 6179 trees, and climbed and identified 1043 individual nests. Of these, 92.9% were found in Douglas-fir, 6.2% were found in Western hemlock and <1% were found in Sitka spruce. I positively identified tree vole sign at 564 nests. Overall number of arboreal nests in the 60-year age class were lowest compared to other age classes with no recently occupied tree vole nests found in any year. The mean proportion of arboreal nests with tree vole sign present was highest (0.97) in the 80-year age class and lowest (0.35) in the 20-year age class (Table 3.6). The maximum distance from the nearest old forest patch where I identified recent tree vole sign at a nest was approximately 1649 meters.

The average number of branch connections and tree connections at tree vole nests decreased as stand age increased (One-way ANOVA, p < 0.001; Table 3.7). I found 93.8% of tree vole nests in young forest had at least one branch connection within one whorl above and below the nest compared to only 16.7% of tree vole nests in old forest. I observed 97.3% of tree vole nest trees in young forest had at least one tree connection to an adjacent live conifer compared to only 62.3% of tree vole nest trees in old forest.

Tree structure density increases with stand age (p < 0.001). This was the overall trend when examining both young and old forests (Figure 3.3). However, when I only considered young forest, I did not observe a clear trend in structure density across stand age (Figure 3.4). The mean number of tree structures for trees with tree vole nests was higher than a random sample of trees in each age class, which was statistically significant in all age classes except for the 60 year age class (ANOVA p<0.05) (Table 3.8). Visualizations of these differences across forest age can be seen in Figures 3.5 and 3.6.

Arboreal nest detection rates in young forest

I conducted double observer surveys in 54 plots in 16 stands in young forests (22 to 50 years old) and discovered 25 arboreal nests in 18 plots. I used encounter histories for each nest to generate a table of model results using Huggins closed-capture framework (Table 3.9).

Using the top model of constant detection rate with no variation across stand age (AICc weight 32.9%), I estimated the detection rate of arboreal nests from ground-based surveys to be 0.84 (95% CI 0.72, 0.96). While my next top model with an AICc weight of 18.3% included stand age as having an effect on detection rate, the confidence interval for stand age overlapped zero ($\hat{\beta}_{stand age} = 0.05, 95\%$ CI -0.05, 0.16). In young forest stands, stand age had no effect on detection rates in my study.

Arboreal nest detection rates in old forest

I conducted canopy-based census-style surveys in 9 randomly selected plots in 3 stands aged 160-212yrs. I climbed a total of 131 trees during these surveys and detected 35 arboreal nests. Only 5% (n=5) of nests found during the census survey were detected during the initial survey and all of these nests were located in the plot center tree from which the initial survey was being conducted. Using the Lincoln-Peterson abundance estimator, I estimated a detectability (*p*) value for each of the 9 plots and calculated a mean detection rate of arboreal nest from canopybased surveys of 0.055 (95% CI 0.0, 0.12) in old forest stands \geq 80 years.

Plot-based survey detectability (case study)

The likelihood of plot-based surveys to detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest within a stand, given they were present, appeared as an asymptotic relationship with survey effort (percent of area surveyed) (Figure 3.8). To achieve 100% chance of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest given the stand is occupied, my simulations suggested 38% of the stand area must be ground surveyed and climbed. Using randomly generated 17.8m radius circular plots, this would correlate with a density of 3.8 plots per hectare (assuming no opportunistic surveys between plots). Because my plots were generated at 1 per hectare, equating to 10% of the stand area, the probability of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest by only surveying in plots was estimated at 0.66 (95% CI 0.64, 0.67) (Table 3.11). Since I groundsurveyed opportunistically between plots in young forest stands and recorded my survey route using GPS tracklogs and estimated my effective survey distance linearly at each stand, I added the area surveyed between plots to the area surveyed in plots to estimate the total area surveyed for each stand. I calculated my average survey effort of 42.4%, with a minimum survey effort of 20% and a maximum survey effort of 65% in stands with complete GPS tracklogs (n = 33). Using my average survey effort, I estimated my probability of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest, given their presence in the stand, ranged from 0.89 (SD = 0.03) to 1.00(SD = 0.0). My estimates were based on a case specific estimated density of recently occupied tree vole nests of 0.82 nests per hectare (95% CI 0.72, 0.96).

Occupancy

My preliminary analysis of occupancy using an initial global model of 'p(.), $\psi(stand age + stand age^2 + distanceOF$)' revealed that detection rates increased as stand age increases, which was ecologically incorrect. This occurred because I recorded higher proportions of

occupied plots in old forest stands leading to the model predicting a higher detection rate than in young forest where I recorded lower proportions of occupied plots in stands. Recall that any stand wherein at least one plot is assigned a '1' (occupied), results in the model assuming that all other plots within that stand must be occupied such that any plot assigned a '0' (unoccupied) negatively impacts the estimated detection rate (p) (see methods). Based on my estimates of detection rates and stand age and results from other research focused on detectability across forest age (Marks-Fife 2016), detectability was estimated to be much lower in old forest (approximately 5%) than in young forest (approximately 84%) – opposite of the initial global model output. Therefore, I could not reliably model detectability as a function of stand age using my complete dataset or even hold detectability constant across both young and old forests. However, through my analysis of detection rates in young forest, I estimated detectability to be constant in forests from 20 to 59 years old (this study) and predicted similar detectability in forests between 60 and 79 years old. Therefore, I excluded old forest data from my final model. I adjusted my global model in stands 20-79 years old to 'p(.), ψ (stand age + stand age² + distanceOF)'.

I used presence/non-detection tree vole nest data from 906 plots within 48 young forest stands (20-69yrs) conducted during 2022 to estimate stand occupancy. I selected data from 2022 because we had the highest sample size of young forest stands surveyed in that year. I generated encounter histories from a total of 906 plots across the 48 stands for input to a single season occupancy model. I generated a table of model results ranked by AICc (Table 3.12). My top model was $\psi(stand age + distanceOF) p(.)$ (AICc weight 39.7%) and included stand age ($\hat{\beta}_{stand}$ age = -0.95 ± 0.65) and distance from the nearest patch of old forest ($\hat{\beta}_{distanceOF} = -1.45 \pm 0.96$). Both variables were significant in predicting the probability of tree vole occupancy.
Using the top ranked model, I predicted likelihood of occupancy across stand age for young forest stands adjacent to patches of old forest (*distanceOF* = 0). Because the 'space for time' approach underestimates detection rates, the predicted value of occupancy was overestimated. I referenced simulations run by Guillera-Arroita (2011 supplemental information) based on sampling spatial subunits (plots) without replacement to reduce my predicted occupancy values by a root mean squared error (RMSE) of 0.3 (Figure 3.9). I plotted observed values for mean occupancy rate for each age class which align with the adjusted predictions for occupancy probability (Figure 3.10). The occupancy rate for recently occupied tree vole nests was highest in the 20-year age class and declined as stand age increased to the 60-year age class.

I predicted likelihood of occupancy in 20-year-old stands across increasing distance from the nearest patch of old forest based on the top ranked model. I adjusted for underestimated detection rates using a RMSE of 0.3 (Guillera-Arroita 2011 supplemental information). My model predicted that occupancy probability steadily declined as distance from the nearest patch of old forest increased (Figure 3.11). The distance at which the adjusted estimate of occupancy probability reached zero was 1425m.

Finally, I predicted the likelihood of occupancy in young forests across a continuous range of both stand age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest using the adjusted predicted occupancy values based on a RMSE of 0.3 (Guillera-Arroita 2011 supplemental information) as a tile plot (Figure 3.12).

Arboreal nest density and forest age

I recorded more tree vole nests per tree (range 0-11) in old forest than in young forest (range 0-2). Mean nests per tree were higher in old forest than in all young forest age classes. (Table 3.12).

With an estimated detection rate of 0.84 (95% CI 0.72, 0.96), ground surveys followed by tree climbing for arboreal nests in forests between 20 and 59 years-old resulted in slight underestimates of estimated nest density. Because overall naïve nest density in young forest was low, adjustments for imperfect detectability did not drastically increase the estimated values for arboreal nest density (Figure 3.13). In young forest, estimated arboreal nest density (in nests per hectare) was highest in the 20-year age class ($\bar{X} = 3.76$, SD = 0.49) and declined as stand age increased to 60yrs (Table 3.13).

Density estimates for stands in the 60-year age class were omitted for two reasons. First, the occurrence of arboreal nests in this age class of forest was very low (Table 3.6). In the 60-year age class, I surveyed 1425 trees across 4 stands. I found a total of 11 arboreal nests across all 4 years of surveys. Of these 11 nests, none were determined to be recently occupied by tree voles. Second, I did not assess the detectability of canopy-based surveys used in these stands. Without an estimate of detectability, any prediction of arboreal nest density would be biased.

With an estimated detection rate of 0.055 (95% CI 0.00, 0.12), canopy-based surveys in forests aged 97 to an estimated 320 years old drastically underestimated arboreal nest density. Because detectability of arboreal nests was so low in old forests, accurate predictions of nest density were difficult and naïve values of nest density were vastly different from detectability informed estimates of arboreal nest density (Figure 3.14). In old forest, estimates of arboreal nest density (in nests per hectare) were significantly higher than in young forest ($\bar{X} = 152.9$, SD =76.82) (Table 3.13) and increased with stand age (Figure 3.14). Confidence intervals for predicted nest density were large. Since the lower confidence interval of detectability surpassed 0, the upper confidence interval of predicted nest density was inestimable. For example, in one 10.3 hectare old forest stand, I recorded a total of 19 arboreal nests across 10 plots. Using a detection rate of 0.055 resulted in an estimated density of approximately 345.45 nests per hectare. The lower limit of nest density using a detection rate of 0.12 was approximately 158.33 nests per hectare and the upper limit of nest density using a detection rate of 0.0 was inestimable.

Using trendlines based on linear models (Figures 3.13 and 3.14) I showed that surveys that do not account for imperfect detection of arboreal nests likely underestimate nest density in both young and old forests. Because estimated nest densities were drastically lower in young forest than in old forest, a visual comparison of nest density between young and old forest on the same scale was difficult. In young forest stands, estimated nest density declined as stand age increased (Figure 3.13). Estimated arboreal nest density in young forest ranged from 0.41 to 9.10 nests per hectare (n = 45 stands). In old forest stands, estimated nest density increased with stand age (Figure 3.14). Estimated arboreal nest density in old forest ranged from 17.82 to 682.35 nests per hectare (n = 7 stands).

Density estimates of recently occupied tree vole nests

Estimated densities of recently occupied tree vole nests follow a similar trend to arboreal nests with the exception of being dependent on the distance to the nearest old forest patch. In young forest within 1425m from the nearest old forest patch, I used a detection rate of 0.84 to estimate density. Mean density estimates (in nests per hectare) of recently occupied tree vole nests in stands where recently occupied nests were found were locally high in the 30-year age class ($\bar{X} = 1.24$, SD = 0.35, all years) and ranged from 0.61 to 1.19 in 2019 (n = 7 stands), 0.5 to 0.9 in 2020 (n = 9 stands), 0.77 to 2.02 in 2021 (n = 10 stands), and 0.4 to 1.37 in 2022 (n = 10 stands) (Table 3.14). In old forest I used a detection rate of 0.055. Mean density estimates of recently occupied tree vole nests in stands where recently occupied nests were found were found were 51.1 in 2020 (n = 2 stands), 40 (SD = 57.56) in 2021 (n = 6 stands), and 69.41 (SD = 28.73) in 2022 (n

= 6 stands) with a mean of 53.5 (SD = 14.9) across all years (Table 3.14). While density estimates were highest in the 80-year age class, I did not find recently occupied nests in all old forest stands. Recently occupied tree vole nests were found in 40% of old forest stands in 2020, 100% of old forest stands in 2021, and 86% of old forest stands in 2022.

I plotted estimated densities of recently occupied tree vole nests across all age classes and years using boxplots to visualize the relationship between density and stand age. I show a modest peak in density in the 30-year age class followed by a decline in the 40 and 50 year age classes and a sharp incline in density in the 80 year age class (Figure 3.15).

Discussion

I believe my research provided a much-needed foundation on population metrics and aframework for the management of tree voles in young forests should such a priority be identified by managers. To contextualize the function of young forests on tree vole populations, I provided occupancy estimates, detection rates and density estimates of recently occupied tree vole nests across forest age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest. While there is still room for refinement and a need for further research on the species, I discuss important metrics to help inform future management decisions in areas where existing research is otherwise limited.

While I initially hypothesized a quadratic relationship for stand age in young forests where tree vole occupancy would begin low (e.g., no tree voles present in newly harvested/replanted stands), increase, peak, and lessen at approximately 50 years when arboreal nest density declined, I did not find evidence of this trend. Although I suspect a quadratic trend accurately portrays tree vole occurrence in young stands, I did not survey any stands under 20 years where the occurrence of recently occupied tree vole nests is low to none (Thompson and Diller 2002; Forsman et al. 2016 p19, 24). Surveys for recently occupied nests would need to be conducted in 10-19 year old stands to test my prediction.

My occupancy model showed that distance from the nearest old forest patch was negatively correlated with likelihood of tree vole presence and is an important variable to consider evaluating the function of young forests as tree vole habitat. In an ecological sense, the interpretation and predictive utility of this model parameter assumes that the nearest patch of old forest was occupied by a population of tree voles large enough to facilitate emigration into nearby young forests (Linnell et al. 2017). I did not detect recently occupied tree vole nests in 100% of stands >80yrs. Although my detection rate in old forests was extremely low, and I observed recently occupied tree vole nests at higher densities than in young forest, I caution against assuming that all patches of forest >80yrs are occupied by tree voles. Additionally, the simple classification of all Douglas-fir dominated old forest into a category encompassing all forest >80 years was somewhat rudimentary. It has been well documented that this age class contains multiple developmental stages of both horizontal and vertical forest composition and canopy structure (Bingham and Sawyer 1991; Franklin et al. 2002; Van Pelt and Nadkarni 2004; Van Pelt 2007). For instance, Van Pelt (2007; figure 55) identified four different age and crown vigor classes within forests ≥80 years old. This structural diversity found in old forests suggests that forests within the 80-year age class likely differ in their capacity to support populations of tree voles. From my experience, I recommend any future tree vole research that addresses distance from patches of old forest accounts for this variation in development of horizontal and vertical canopy structure and also patch size.

Despite the alignment of my adjusted estimates of occupancy with my naïve estimates of occupancy (Figure 3.10), I recommend further analysis of occupancy under an approach other than 'space for time' such as a Bayesian hierarchical framework where detection rates are understood as prior knowledge instead of derived from the model and heterogeneity in spatial subunit (plot) occupancy is accounted for (Dupuis, Bled, and Joachim 2011; Outhwaite et al. 2018). While the 'space for time' approach was a viable method given the constraints of my study design and certainly improved the feasibility of surveying more stands over a large study area, the bias introduced on detectability and occupancy through the modeling process cannot be ignored even when adjusted based on simulated error. My adjusted estimates of occupancy based on stand age and distance from the nearest old forest, while novel and informative, still exhibit

large confidence intervals and are likely to include bias. As such, I recommend a cautionary approach should my results be applied in any conservation and management framework.

Because occupancy in young forest, even in close proximity to old forest is not guaranteed, and because my density estimates of recently occupied tree vole nests in such areas were variable, I predict there were likely other unmeasured factors that I did not include in my model. While stand age provides a simple and effective mechanism to explain differences in tree vole occupancy, I suggest that the availability of tree structures in young forests may provide an additional and potentially more refined lens through which to examine occupancy probability.

I recorded tree vole nests in association with a variety of tree structures. In some cases, I found nests under moss mats, against the bole on whorls, and on large branches. Quantifying the occurrence of these structures is difficult and I did not account for these types of nest supporting structures in my estimates of tree structure density. As such, my estimates were likely an underestimate of the actual density of nest supporting structures in both young and old forests. Regardless of the omission of moss mats and large branches in my quantification of tree structure availability, the density of tree structures on or in which tree voles will construct nests is an order of magnitude greater in old-growth forests (>200yrs) than in young forests. While availability of tree structures in young forest is variable and there is no clear trend between 20-and 60-year age classes, I suggest that young forests that exhibit comparatively high structural complexity were more likely to support tree voles at high densities.

Although tree structures can be quantified down to the individual tree, I support considering tree vole conservation and management on a larger scale. Some research suggests that silviculture management decisions only affect tree voles at fine scales such as individual tree prescriptions (e.g., legacy tree retention) (Wilson and Puettmann 2007). While the availability of tree structures at fine scales, such as the individual trees, are important for tree vole nesting, foraging and reproduction, these factors may not ultimately contribute to dispersal and long-term persistence of the species on an intensively managed forest landscape. Despite their small home range, tree voles are likely to respond to larger-scale stand management practices and forest disturbances that can suppress canopy connectivity and reduce overall availability of tree structures such as pre-commercial thinning and wildfire. I highlight the declining trajectory of canopy connectivity as stand age increases through reduction in both branch connections and tree connections. While these measurements of canopy connectivity were lowest in old forest, the capacity of older, larger and often more structurally complex trees to harbor tree voles likely outweighs the need for canopy connectivity in old forest. Contrarily, individual tree complexity was far lower in young forest and canopy pathways are likely necessary to expand movement and nesting space for tree voles. While thinning, either mechanical or natural, may not immediately affect resident tree voles, lower tree densities would constrict the movement of tree voles throughout the forest. Open canopies also may lead to increased predation. These stand metrics and landscape-scale spatial relationships should be considered within the scope of any conservation and management priorities for red tree voles in managed forests.

Because tree voles nest in the forest canopy and are difficult to detect even when recently occupied nests have been identified, I believe almost all analyses on tree vole populations must account for imperfect detection rates. My analysis of detectability of canopy-based surveys in forests >80 years revealed that detection rates of arboreal nests were still very low. Compared to ground-based transect surveys for trees with 'active' nests conducted by Marks-Fife in 2016, my canopy-based surveys exhibited similar detection rates. The majority of tree vole nests I found during surveys in old forest were extremely cryptic and difficult to detect even when the climber

was in the same tree. In my study, many nests were found at the base of epicormic branches, hidden inside cavities or concealed under moss mats. These types of tree structures occur at high densities in older forests and increase the difficulty in finding tree vole nests from the ground or in adjacent trees from the canopy. My double-sampling approach in young forest revealed that although detection rates were not perfect, they were high. Although excluded from the top model, stand age did have a weak effect on detection rate, which is likely a result of changes in canopy height and cover as stands develop over time. This relationship would become more clear with the application of double-sampling surveys in more stands between 20 and 59 years of age.

Although I did not conduct systematic sampling to assess canopy-based surveys in forests in the 60-year age class, I do not believe such an assessment would be productive since I recorded extremely low nest density in climbed trees and adjacent trees despite relatively open canopies. Because structural complexity and canopy height in the 60-year age class is significantly lower than old forest (Franklin et al. 2002; Van Pelt 2007) and the open canopy likely allows for easier detection of nests, I expect detection rates in 60-79 year forests to be more closely aligned to my estimated detection rate in young forests rather than my estimated rate of detection in forests >80 years old. As such, I do not expect my low abundance of observed nests to be a product of low detection rates in 60-79 year old forests. Instead, low canopy density and connectivity combined with limited availability of nest supporting tree structures in these stands likely limit the suitability of the canopy for nesting for both tree voles and other arboreal species.

My estimates of detection rates across different ages of forest allowed me to develop estimates of nest density across forest age. I provided estimates of density (nests/ha) for both arboreal nests and recently occupied tree vole nests across stand age. These estimates accounted for imperfect detection rates and highlighted significant differences in nest density between young and old forests. My range of arboreal nest density estimates in old forest was large (17.82 to 682.35 nests/hectare). This was most likely a result of low detection rates in old forest leading to large confidence intervals of nest density. I recorded locally high densities of recently occupied tree vole nests in the 30-year age class followed by a decline in nest density across the 40 and 50 year age classes. While a simple linear regression of recently occupied tree vole nest density may appropriately fit the data when comparing young forest to old forest, I predict a finer scale examination of estimated nest density in young forest would suggest recently occupied tree vole nest density follows a bimodal trend across all age classes. Based on my estimates I conclude that stand level characteristics of 50-79-year-old forests were not suitable for tree voles based on structural changes to the canopy that take place as stem exclusion occurs in young forests. Swingle (2005) highlighted the importance of canopy connectivity and canopy closure for tree voles in young forests . As young forest ages and increases in canopy height, tree density (stems/ha) decreases and canopy connectivity declines (Bingham and Sawyer 1991). I predict that the lack of physical canopy connectivity, low availability of tree structures, and small canopy volume results in an unsuitable environment for the emigration and persistence of tree voles in stands between 50-79yrs. Additional surveys for recently occupied tree vole nests in the 60-year age class would likely result in a better model fit. However, based on my observations over 4 years of surveying, I predict the likelihood of discovering arboreal nests of any species in this age class is low to none.

While I provided estimates of recently occupied tree vole nest density across stand age, the relationship between such nests and individual tree voles is unclear. Swingle (2005) determined through radio telemetry that the mean number of nests used by adult tree voles was 2.2 with a range of 1-6. It may seem plausible to use this mean value to estimate tree vole density from nest density, however such an estimate would be based on numerous assumptions leading to statistically questionable results. However, my data suggest trends in tree vole density likely follow similar trajectories as recently occupied nest density across stand age. Further, my estimates of recently occupied nest density across all age classes of young forest within an occupancy informed threshold of 1425m from the nearest old forest patch allow for a more expanded scope of inference than provided by previous density estimates of occupied tree vole nests only in occupied stands (Marks-Fife 2016).

I emphasize the importance of evaluating estimates of density within the scope of imperfect detectability. While I have provided analysis and estimates of detection rates of arboreal nests in the canopy, I recommend further development and analysis to determine the accuracy of extrapolating abundance and density estimates from sampled area to stand area. In instances where plot-based surveys are practical to survey for tree voles or other arboreal species, it is imperative to understand the effectiveness of surveys to accurately determine presence or absence of the target species. Through my case study, I was able to simulate the amount of survey effort (in area surveyed) needed to 1) capture the true abundance and spatial distribution of recently occupied nests in a 31-year-old stand, and 2) reliably detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest in a stand, given that a stand is occupied. Since the relationship between survey effort and the likelihood of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest is asymptotic, I can conclude that a survey effort of 30-40% would be sufficient to provide reliable information on stand occupancy, assuming other stands were similar in age and structure to my randomly selected 31-year-old case study stand. Although my sample size was extremely small, the approach could be used to validate thresholds in required survey effort and statistical

power. Similar approaches using empirical data suggest that greater than 25% area surveyed is necessary to achieve 80% power and accurately assign occupancy (Tucker et al. 2021). These simulations, particularly the probability to detect at least one recently occupied nest, provide a realistic estimate to inform survey needs for tree voles or other arboreal species in the future.

Although young forests can provide habitat requirements of tree voles at some capacity, my observations were that not all young forests, even those adjacent to old forest, provide the habitat features necessary for tree vole occupancy. Based on my surveys, young forest stands with open canopies that lack physical connectivity were likely unsuitable for tree voles. I predict this openness in the young forest canopy creates limited ability to facilitate dispersal and protection from predators (see Linnell et al. 2020). My observations were that young forest stands with high tree densities, interconnected canopies, and high availability of nest supporting tree structures were more likely to be suitable for tree voles. However, young forests are far from comparable to old forests in terms of providing tree vole habitat. In my study, I observed forests \geq 80yrs old exhibited availability of nest supporting tree structures at an order of magnitude higher than I recorded in young forests. Although tree density is higher in young forests leading to higher physical connectivity represented by branch and tree connections, individual trees in old forest exhibit much higher individual structural complexity than trees in young forest. This observed structural complexity of individual trees combined with the large canopy volume means they can provide superior nesting support than individual trees in young forest. I highlight this relationship by recording occurrences of up to 11 tree vole nests per tree in old forest and conclude that forests \geq 80 years old provide the highest quality habitat for tree voles.

In summary, I planned and conducted a large-scale study focused on the relationship between young forests and tree vole populations. I estimated detection rates of arboreal nests including tree vole nests, predicted occupancy probability using stand age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest, and estimated densities of arboreal nests and recently occupied tree vole nests to highlight differences across forest age. My research provides evidence for the capacity of young forests to support tree voles. I emphasize the need to account for detectability in both arboreal nest survey methodology and application of survey effort to accurately assess tree vole stand occupancy. While old forests significantly outperformed young forests in their capacity to support tree vole populations, my data suggest that young forests have a moderate likelihood to contain tree voles specifically stands between 20 and 40 years of age within 1425m of the nearest patch of old forest. I encourage future research on tree voles in young forests to investigate individual tree vole survival, dispersal, and reproductive rates. If reproductive rates are higher than survival, it seems likely that young forests can augment existing habitat for tree voles both improving the resiliency and movement of tree voles across the fragmented forest landscape of the Oregon Coast Range.

1 Tables and Figures

Table 3.1: Review of forest age classifications and stand sample sizes used in tree vole studies. All studies were designed using a
 random sampling approach and employed systematic survey methods.

4

Forest Age classification	Sample	Owners	Method	Comments	Source
	size	hips			
0-79 (young) / 80-250 (mature/old-	82 / 4	ODF,	ground survey		Price et al.
growth)		BLM	followed by		2015
			climbing		
<u><80 (young) / >80 (old)</u>	365	USFS,	ground survey	Stand age not used in results. Presence	Dunk and
		BLM	followed by	defined as any nest with tree vole sign.	Hawley 2009
			climbing		-
10-19 / 20-29 / 30-39 / 40-49 / 50-59 /	6 / 7 / 9	Private	ground survey	Sonoma tree voles. Assumed $1 \text{ nest} = 1$	Thompson
<u>>60</u>	/ 8 / 8 /		only	vole.	and Diller
	8				2002
<100 (young) / 100-200 (mature) /	3 / 3 / 3	Private	ground survey		Meiselman
>200 (old-growth)			followed by		and Doyle
			climbing		1996
25-79 (young) / 80-200 (mature) /	10 / 16 /	USFS,	ground survey		Marks-Fife
>200 (old)	10	BLM	followed by		2016
			climbing		
22-55 (young) / 110-260 (old)	2 / 2	USFS,	ground survey		Swingle 2005
		BLM	followed by		-
			climbing		
5-9 (pre-canopy) / 30-69 (young) / 76-	3/3/4	USFS	Pitfall traps	Study did not specifically target tree	Corn and
150 (mature) / 195-450 (old-growth)	/ 8			voles	Bury 1986



Figure 3.1. Map of study range (2020-2022), LiDAR derived old forest (green. >80 years of age), and all surveyed stands (blue dots).

				Nest status	Description
				No Sign	No tree vole signs of any type found
Arboreal nest	Tree vole nest	Recently occupied tree	vole nest	Old Sign Recent Sign Occupied	Any combination of brown, 45° chisel cut dried cuttings, brown resin ducts, 45° chisel cut debarked twigs, and/or black or brown tree vole fecal pellets Any combination of fresh, 45° chisel cut green cuttings, green resin ducts, and/or green tree vole fecal pellets Tree vole occupancy confirmed by either remote camera or live capture

Table 3.2. Tree vole nest status classification was based on presence of signs specific to nesting and feeding habits of red tree voles (Lesmeister and Swingle 2017).

Tree Structure	Definition
Broken Top	structure created when main stem of tree partially or completely shears off
	creating one or more new leaders
Cavity	hole in bark or wood where the opening is at least 5cm wide
Epicormic	developed branch formation from a dormant bud on the main stem below
	the main canopy
Mistletoe	dense aggregation of branchlets resulting from an infection or parasite
Split Trunk	'V' shaped structure formed from two or more diverging main stems
Moss Mat	thick blanket of moss covering the top portion of a large limb
Large Branch	branch larger than 5cm in diameter
Whorl	annual growth of multiple branches growing in a circular pattern from the
	main stem
Defect	structural deformity capable of supporting arboreal nest construction not
	classified in an above category

Table 3.3. Definitions of nest supporting structures quantified in my study based on a classifications found in (Swingle 2005; Michel and Winter 2009; Marks-Fife 2016).

Year Stand Age Class							Total
	201	30 ¹	40 ¹	50 ¹	60 ¹	80 ¹	-
2019	6	4	0	2	0	0	12
2020	12 (6)	9 (4)	5 (0)	7 (2)	2 (0)	5 (0)	40
2021	13 (12)	12 (9)	6 (5)	7 (7)	4 (4)	6 (5)	48
2022	15 (11)	15 (12)	7 (4)	8 (6)	1 (1)	7 (4)	53

Table 3.4. Sample sizes of stands surveyed and (resurveyed) in each forest age class from 2019 to 2020

¹Total number of stands surveyed (resurveys)



Figure 3.2. Distribution of surveyed stands by stand age class.

Distance from old			Stand A	ge Class		
forest (m)	20	30	40	50	60	80
Adjacent	5	5	3	5	0	9
1-500	6	4	2	1	1	NA
501-1000	2	2	1	2	1	NA
1001-2000	2	3	2	0	1	NA
>2000	2	1	1	1	1	NA
Total	17	15	9	9	4	9

Table 3.5. Sample sizes of surveyed stands across a gradient of stand age and distance from the nearest patch of old forest.

Table 3.6. Number of nests of each status (Table 3.2) found in each stand age class from 2019 to 2022. Young forest stands ranged from 0-6170m from the nearest old forest patch. Remote camera data from 2022 has not been recovered at the time of writing therefore counts of occupied nests may instead be represented in nests with recent tree vole sign.

Year	Stand Age Class								
	20^{1}	30 ¹	40^{1}	50 ¹	60 ¹	80^{1}			
2019	46/18/5/8	21/12/4/9	NA	4/4/2/0	NA	NA			
2020	114/24/3/11	64/36/3/15	5/6/0/2	13/7/1/2	2/3/0/0	3/15/3/4			
2021	171/53/4/21	117/54/10/21	9/11/3/3	17/11/4/0	5/3/0/0	2/43/10/11			
2022	193/87/35/16	134/102/27/9	10/14/1/0	20/9/1/0	0/1/0/0	2/105/33/0			

¹No tree vole sign/old tree vole sign/recent tree vole sign/occupied {stands surveyed}

		Stand Age Class							
	20	20 30 40 50 60 80							
	$n = 180^1$	$n = 169^1$	$n = 23^{1}$	$n = 25^1$	$n = 5^1$	$n = 162^1$	value ²		
Branch	8.41 (4.61)	6.53 (4.78)	5.00 (3.61)	3.84 (3.13)	4.20 (4.27)	0.30 (0.80)	< 0.001		
Connections									
Tree Connections	5.23 (1.84)	4.66 (1.77)	4.35 (1.61)	3.28 (1.59)	3.20 (1.10)	1.11 (1.14)	< 0.001		
¹ Mean (SD)	-		-		·				

Table 3.7. Mean branch and tree connections at nests across all age classes of forest

²One-way ANOVA



Figure 3.3: Estimates of tree structure density (per hectare) derived from plot surveys in each stand (n = 58).



Figure 3.4. Estimates of tree structure density (per hectare) derived from plot surveys in each young forest stand (n = 48).

Stand Age Class	Structures per Tree							
	Random	RTV Nest Trees ¹	p-value ²					
	Sample ¹							
20	0.22 (0.47)	0.77 (0.78)	< 0.001					
30	0.15 (0.45)	0.80 (0.79)	< 0.001					
40	0.23 (0.51)	0.91 (0.52)	< 0.001					
50	0.21 (0.56)	0.60 (0.50)	0.001					
60	0.96 (3.64)	2.80 (3.03)	0.28					
80	3.40 (6.84)	5.57 (7.18)	0.007					

Table 3.8 Mean number of tree structures per tree showing significantly greater values in trees
 with tree vole nests across all ages except the 60-year age class.



Figure 3.5. Younger forests exhibit different stand characteristics depending on age. Left: 27 year old stand with higher tree density and a highly interconnected canopy. **Right**: 65 year old stand with comparatively lower tree density and a canopy that is more open and less connected.



Figure 3.6. Forest estimated at >200yrs old exhibiting a complex, multi-story canopy. Although tree spacing is less dense than a younger forest, individual trees have high structural complexity necessary for nesting.

Model	AICc	ΔAICc	AIC _c Weights	Model Likelihood	Parameters
<i>p(.)=c(.)</i>	41.4351	0	0.32912	1	1
p(.)=c(.) + Stand Age	42.6062	1.1711	0.18325	0.5568	2
p(.), c(.)	43.4637	2.0286	0.11936	0.3627	2
<i>p</i> (.), <i>c</i> (.) + <i>Stand Age</i>	44.6434	3.2083	0.06617	0.2011	3
p=c+Stand Age	44.7292	3.2941	0.06339	0.1926	3

Table 3.9. Model selection results for analysis of the detection rate (p) of arboreal nests in forests aged 20-59 years. Models ranked by AICc weight.



Figure 3.8. Likelihood to detect at least one recently occupied nest, given the area is occupied by tree voles. Simulations of 25 surveys for each survey effort from 0 to 100% based on case study data (n = 2500).

	Percent Area Surveyed								
	5 , N = 25^1	10 , N = 25^1	15 , N = 25^1	20 , N = 25^1	25 , N = 25^1	50 , N = 25^1	75 , N = 25^1		
Detection	0.39 (0.05)	0.66 (0.04)	0.82 (0.04)	0.89 (0.03)	0.96 (0.02)	1.00 (0.00)	1.00 (0.00)		
Probability									
¹ Mean (SD)	<u>_</u>		-						

Table 3.10. Mean probabilities that percent of stand area surveyed will detect at least one recently occupied tree vole nest

Table 3.11. Model selection results for single season occupancy model using presence/absencedata of recently occupied tree vole nests from 2022. Models ranked by AICc weight.

Model	AICc	Delta AICc	AICc Weights	Log Likelihood	Num. Par
$\Psi(stand age + distance)$	247.20	0	0.40	-119.60	4
Ψ (stand age + stand age ² + distance)	249.18	1.98	0.15	-119.59	5
Ψ(stand age)	249.21	2.01	0.15	-121.61	3
Ψ(.)	249.87	2.67	0.10	-122.94	2
$\Psi(stand age + stand age^2)$	251.05	3.85	0.06	-121.53	4
Ψ(distance)	251.63	4.43	0.04	-122.82	3



Figure 3.9. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in young forest stands adjacent to patches of old forest. Predicted values were based on a ψ (Stand Age + Distance) p(.) model. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).



Figure 3.10. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in young forest stands adjacent to patches of old forest. Naïve values were plotted for each age class from 20 - 60. Naïve values provide support for the 0.3 RMSE adjustment to predicted occupancy. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).



Figure 3.11. Predicted and adjusted occupancy (Psi) of recently occupied tree vole nests in 20 year old forests across a range of distance from the nearest patch of old forest >20ha and >80yrs. Predicted values were based on a $\psi(stand age + distanceOF) p(.)$ model. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).



Figure 3.12. Adjusted occupancy of recently occupied tree vole nests plotted continuously across stand age from 21 to 60yrs and distance from the nearest patch of old forest >20ha and >80yr from 0 to 2500m. Adjusted values were based on a RMSE value of 0.3 derived from Guillera-Arroita 2011 simulations. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).

		Stand Age Class									
	20	20 30 40 50 60 80									
	$n = 180^{1}$	$n = 169^1$	$n = 23^1$	$n = 25^1$	$n = 5^1$	$n = 162^{1}$					
Nests per tree	1 (1)	1.02 (2)	1 (1)	1.04 (2)	1 (1)	1.86 (11)					
¹ Mean (Max)											

 Table 3.12 Mean and maximum recorded tree vole nests per tree by stand age class.

[•]Mean (Max)


Figure 3.13. Estimates of arboreal nest density across young forest stands up to 59yrs (n = 45). Green represents naïve estimates and fitted linear trend assuming a detection rate of 1. Purple represents derived estimates and fitted linear trend assuming a detection rate of 0.84. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).



Figure 3.14. Estimates of arboreal nest density across old forest stands from 97 to 320yrs (n = 7). Green represents naïve estimates and fitted linear trend assuming a detection rate of 1. Purple represents derived estimates and fitted linear trend assuming a detection rate of 0.05. Data from stands surveyed in 2022 (n = 53).

Table 3.13. Mean, standard deviation and sample sizes of estimated density of arboreal nests for each stand age class from 2019 to 2022. Detection rates of 0.84 and 0.055 were used in young forest and old forest respectively. N is the total number of stands surveyed in each age class whereas n is the number of stands used in the mean calculation where the estimated density of arboreal nests was > 0. Stands in the 60-year age class were omitted because occurrence of arboreal nests in general was low to none (Table 3.6) and I did not quantify detection rates in that age class.

Year	Stand Age Class							
	20 ¹	30 ¹	40 ¹	50 ¹	60 ¹	80 ¹		
2019	3.47 (1.43)	1.83 (0.71)	NA	1.05 (NA)	NA	NA		
	{6/6}	{4/4}		{2/2}				
2020	3.23 (1.35)	2.04 (1.07)	1.37 (0.82)	1.37 (0.57)	NA	81.06 (54.24)		
	{12/12}	{8/9}	{3/5}	{4/7}		{5/5}		
2021	4.18 (1.40)	2.33 (1.13)	1.41 (1.02)	1.34 (1.21)	NA	141.03 (174.25)		
	{13/13}	{10/12}	{4/6}	{5/7}		{6/6}		
2022	4.17 (1.86)	2.69 (2.38)	1.59 (0.80)	1.12 (0.57)	NA	233.60 (222.76)		
	{14/15}	{12/15}	{5/7}	{5/8}		{7/7}		
All Years	3.76 (0.49)	2.22 (0.37)	1.45 (0.12)	1.22 (0.16)	NA	152.9 (76.82)		

¹Mean (SD) $\{n/N\}$

Table 3.14. Mean, standard deviation and sample sizes of estimated density of recently occupied tree vole nests for each stand age class from 2019 to 2022. Detection rates of 0.84 and 0.055 were used in young forest and old forest respectively. N is the total number of stands surveyed in each age class whereas n is the number of stands used in the mean calculation where the estimated density of recently occupied tree vole nests was > 0. Stands in the 60-year age class were omitted because occurrence of arboreal nests in general was low to none (Table 3.6) and I did not quantify detection rates in that age class.

Year	Stand Age Class							
	20 ¹	30 ¹	40 ¹	50 ¹	60 ¹	80 ¹		
2019	0.92 (0.41)	1.19 (0.53)	NA	0.61 (NA)	NA	NA		
	{3/6}	{3/4}		{1/2}				
2020	0.90 (0.38)	0.79 (0.18)	0.81 (NA)	0.50 (NA)	NA	51.1 (NA)		
	{4/12}	{3/9}	{1/5}	{1/7}		{2/5}		
2021	0.77 (0.49)	1.62 (0.60)	2.02 (NA)	0.95 (NA)	NA	40 (57.56)		
	{4/13}	{3/12}	{1/6}	{2/7}		{6/6}		
2022	1.04 (0.94)	1.37 (1.14)	0.40 (NA)	NA	NA	69.41 (28.73)		
	{6/15}	{3/15}	{1/7}	{0/8}		{5/7}		
All Years	0.91 (0.11)	1.24 (0.35)	1.08 (0.84)	0.68 (0.24)	NA	53.5 (14.9)		
1								

¹Mean (SD) $\{n/N\}$



Figure 3.15. Estimated density of recently occupied tree vole nests for each age class in 2019 (red), 2020 (green), 2021 (teal), and 2022 (purple) using detection rates of 0.84 in young forests (<80) years and 0.055 in old forest (≥80 years) forest. All young forest stands were within an occupancy informed threshold of 1425m from the nearest patch of old forest.

Chapter 4: Conclusions and Recommendations

Jason T. Piasecki

Red tree voles *(Arborimus longicaudus)* are an elusive and highly canopy dependent species. I augmented current knowledge by quantifying nest survival and use in forests that differ in age, evaluating efficacy of multiple survey methods, and assessing occupancy and relative nest density in stands that varied in both age and distance from patches of old forest. In addition, I designed my study to provide a foundation for future evaluation of tree vole nesting dynamics as well as nesting habits and distribution of other canopy dependent mammals. My research is the first to examine trends in tree vole population metrics among age classes of young forest on intensively managed timber plantations in the Oregon Coast Range. Through this study, I inform landowners and managers on tree vole occurence, provide recommendations for management of the species, and identify future research needs for tree voles in managed forests.

Understanding survival of arboreal nests can play an important role in the conservation of canopy dwelling species such as tree voles. This is especially true in forests with limited structural complexity, where species may compete for nesting space. I determined that annual survival of both arboreal nests in general and specifically tree vole nests was largely dependent on nest size. Large nests were commonly supported in young forests by split trunks and broken tops and exhibited the highest probability of persisting over several years. Tree vole nest survival rates were estimated to be higher in forests >80 years old than in younger forests. I attribute this higher rate of survival to the highly cryptic nature of nests in old forests, which were commonly constructed under moss mats or deep in tree cavities. Management strategies that increase structural complexity in young forests and preserve structural complexity in old forests will likely serve to increase nesting space and nest survival for canopy dwelling species.

Detectability of arboreal nests continues to present a challenge to research and undoubtedly increases the difficulty in managing tree voles. I implemented novel, systematic, canopy-based surveys for tree voles in old forests. This method, while an improvement over ground-based survey techniques, still resulted in poor detection rates of individual arboreal nests (averaging 5.5%). In contrast, detection rates using ground-based survey techniques in young forests were high (averaging 84%) and although they were still imperfect, the bias on nest density estimation was relatively small. Based on these results, I maintain that ground-based surveys followed by tree climbing remain the most effective method to survey for tree voles in forests < 60 yrs. In addition to my analysis of detection rates using various survey techniques, I suggest considering enough survey effort within a stand to have the confidence, or power, to accurately assign tree vole occupancy. Simulations from my comprehensive stand survey case study reveal the relationship between survey effort (in percent of area surveyed) and probability of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest, given the site is occupied. In young forests, survey efforts greater than 38% of the stand area approach perfect detectability with near 100% likelihood of detecting at least one recently occupied tree vole nest when present. The spatial distribution of tree vole nests may not be homogenous and most prior and contemporary surveys, including our original design surveying only 10% of the stand, would have a high rate of false-negatives suggesting a stand was unoccupied when in fact, tree voles were present. Based on these results, I recommend a balanced approach between effectiveness and feasibility, where researchers and managers weigh the implications of low survey effort, uncertainty, and survey cost. Since these simulations were based on a single case study, I also recommend augmenting my simulation results with additional comprehensive stand surveys to provide a more accurate assessment of various survey efforts to detect recently occupied tree vole nests. I predict that stands with fewer nests would require additional effort to maintain the same power and confidence of detecting at least one tree vole nest.

Should the conservation of tree voles in managed forests be identified as a management priority, assessing the probability of stand-level occupancy will be an invaluable management tool for the species. I was able to provide the first predictions of tree vole occupancy probability across a range of forest age in young forests and along a gradient of distance from the nearest patch of old forest >20ha and >80yrs. Although my survey design using a 'space for time' approach introduced bias into the model, I adjusted my predictions based on simulations conducted by Guillera-Arroita (2011). My adjusted predictions of occupancy aligned with naïve stand level occupancy and suggested the likelihood of tree vole presence in young forests starting at 21 years of age was moderate (approximately 50%) declining to near-zero beyond 50 years of age. Simultaneously, occupancy likelihood was highest in young forest stands that were adjacent to patches of old forest (>20ha and >80 years) and declined to near-zero beyond 1425m from these patches. While my model aligned with my naïve data, future interpretation of tree vole occupancy should be considered within the limitations of survey effort, assumptions of old forest patch occupancy, and the imperfect detectability of arboreal nests. Although imperfect, I hope my estimates and extrapolations can serve as a tool in assessing potential habitat for tree voles across the dynamic and diverse checkerboard of management regimes of the Oregon coast range.

My data highlighted a relationship between stand age and arboreal nest density. In areas where tree voles were present, density estimates can provide insight to the capacity of young forests to support tree vole populations. I provided detectability informed estimates of recently occupied tree vole nest densities across stand age in young forests within 1425m of the nearest old forest patch (>20ha and \geq 80yrs old). While density was high in forests between 25 and 35 years old, my data clearly reveals that old forests supported densities of recently occupied tree vole nests orders of magnitude higher than young forest stands.

Concurrently, I caution against the assumption that every nest that exhibits recent tree vole sign is indeed occupied. In young stands where I assessed the occupancy of tree vole nests with recent sign through photo verification using nest cameras, approximately 69% of nests were occupied. This aligns with results produced by Swingle and Forsman (2009) wherein a single tree vole can use multiple nests within its home range. Prior and ongoing research that implements live capture techniques to track tree vole movement and individual nest use can effectively contextualize the relationship between recently occupied tree vole nests and individual tree voles.

Should forest managers prioritize the conservation and management of tree voles in young forests in the Oregon Coast Range, I provide this research as a foundation to augment knowledge of the species and inform future conservation and management decisions on red tree voles. Although research is still needed to quantify reproductive rates and juvenile dispersal in young forests, I show that young forests can provide habitat for tree voles. Over the course of 4 years, I recorded tree vole persistence in multiple stands and, as part of a pilot study, captured reproductive adult females and juveniles suggesting that young forests within 1425m of old forest patches, often between 25-35 years old can support reproducing sub-populations of tree voles. While I maintain that old forests provided the highest quality habitat for tree voles, young forests near old forest refugia can serve as multi-generational habitat and could potentially facilitate connectivity across the highly fragmented landscape of the Oregon Coast Range.

Literature Cited

- Aitken, Kathryn E. H., and Kathy Martin. 2012. "Experimental Test of Nest-Site Limitation in Mature Mixed Forests of Central British Columbia, Canada: Nest-Site Limitation in Cavity Users." *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 76 (3): 557–65. https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.286.
- Andrén, Henrik, and Henrik Andren. 1994. "Effects of Habitat Fragmentation on Birds and Mammals in Landscapes with Different Proportions of Suitable Habitat: A Review." *Oikos* 71 (3): 355. https://doi.org/10.2307/3545823.
- Barton, K. 2023. "MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference."
- Bellinger, M. Renee, Susan M. Haig, Eric D. Forsman, and Thomas D. Mullins. 2005. "Taxonomic Relationships Among Phenacomys Voles as Inferred by Cytochrome b." *Journal of Mammalogy* 86 (1): 201–10. https://doi.org/10.1644/1545-1542(2005)086<0201:TRAPVA>2.0.CO;2.
- Benson, S. B., and A. E. Borell. 1931. "Notes on the Life History of the Red Tree Mouse, Phenacomys Longicaudus." *Journal of Mammalogy* 12 (3): 226–33. https://doi.org/10.2307/1373869.
- Berdeen, Jerry, Burnham Chamberlain, Teryl Grubb, Art Henderson, Brock Mayo, Manfred Mielke, Kathryn Purcell, et al. 2015. "National Tree Climbing Guide." United States Department of Agriculture.
- Berthier, Karine, Fabio Leippert, Luca Fumagalli, and Raphaël Arlettaz. 2012. "Massive Nest-Box Supplementation Boosts Fecundity, Survival and Even Immigration without Altering Mating and Reproductive Behaviour in a Rapidly Recovered Bird Population." Edited by Paul Sunnucks. *PLoS ONE* 7 (4): e36028. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0036028.
- Bingham, Bruce B, and John O Sawyer. 1991. "CANOPY STRUCTURE AND TREE CONDITION OF YOUNG, MATURE AND OLD-GROWTH DOUGLAS-FIR/HARDWOOD FORESTS1." Proceedings presented at the Symposium on Biodiversity of Northwestern California.
- Brown, L. N. 1964. "Breeding Records and Notes on Phenacomys Silvicola in Oregon." *Journal* of Mammalogy 45 (4): 647. https://doi.org/10.2307/1377350.
- Bruce, C., D. Edwards, K. Mellen, A. McMillan, T. Owens, and H. Sturgis. 1985. "Wildlife Relationships to Plant Communities and Stand Conditions. In: Management of Wildlife and Fish Habitats in Forests of Western Oregon and Washington, Part 1: Chapter Narratives." Portland, OR: UDSA Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Region. Published in cooperation with the US Department of the Interior Bureau of Land Management.

- Buchanan, Joseph B., Richard W. Lundquist, and Keith B. Aubry. 1990. "Winter Populations of Douglas' Squirrels in Different-Aged Douglas-Fir Forests." *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 54 (4): 577. https://doi.org/10.2307/3809351.
- Bunnell, Fred L. 2013. "Sustaining Cavity-Using Species: Patterns of Cavity Use and Implications to Forest Management." *ISRN Forestry* 2013 (February): 1–33. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/457698.
- Bunnell, Fred L, Laurie L Kremsater, and Elke Wind. 1999. "Managing to Sustain Vertebrate Richness in Forests of the Pacific Northwest: Relationships within Stands" 7.
- Burnham, Kenneth P., and David R. Anderson. 2004. "Multimodel Inference: Understanding AIC and BIC in Model Selection." *Sociological Methods & Research* 33 (2): 261–304. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124104268644.
- Carey, Andrew B. 1989. "Wildlife Associated with Old-Growth Forests in the Pacific Northwest." *Natural Areas Journal* 9 (3): 151–62.
- Carey, Andrew B. 1991. "The Biology of Arboreal Rodents in Douglas-Fir Forests."
 - ———. 1996. "Interactions of Northwest Forest Canopies and Arboreal Mammals." Northwest Science, no. 70: 72–78.
- Carey, Andrew B., Todd M. Wilson, Christine C. Maguire, and Brian L. Biswell. 1997. "Dens of Northern Flying Squirrels in the Pacific Northwest." *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 61 (3): 684. https://doi.org/10.2307/3802176.
- Center for Biological Diversity. 2021. "Center for Biological Diversity; Cascadia Wildlands; Oregon Wild; and Audubon Society of Portland v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service; Martha Williams, in Her Official Capacity as Acting Director of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service; and Secretary, U.S. Department of the Interior." Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief Case 3:21-cv-00455. United States District Court for the District of Oregon.
- Clifton, Percy L. 1960. "Biology of the Dusky Tree Mouse." MA, Walla Walla College.
- Cole, Elizabeth C. 1996. "Managing for Mature Habitat in Production Forests of Western Oregon and Washington." *Weed Technology* 10 (2): 422–28. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0890037X00040173.
- Cooch, Evan G., and Gary C. White. 2019. Program MARK: A Gentle Introduction. 19th ed.
- Corn, P. S., and R. B. Bury. 1986. "Habitat Use and Terrestrial Activity by Red Tree Voles (Arborimus Longicaudus) in Oregon." *Journal of Mammalogy* 67 (2): 404–6. https://doi.org/10.2307/1380898.

- —. 1988. "Distribution of the Voles Arborimus Longicaudus and Phenacomys Intermedius in the Central Oregon Cascades." *Journal of Mammalogy* 69 (2): 427–29. https://doi.org/10.2307/1381407.
- Damm, Philip E., J. Barry Grand, and Steven W. Barnett. 2010. "Variation in Detection among Passive Infrared Triggered-Cameras Used in Wildlife Research." *Proceedings of the Annual Conference of the Southeastern Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies* 64: 125–30.
- Delgado, Rosario. 2022. "Detecting Target Species: With How Many Samples?" *Royal Society Open Science* 9 (8): 220046. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.220046.
- Dunk, Jeffrey R., and Jennifer J.V.G. Hawley. 2009. "Red-Tree Vole Habitat Suitability Modeling: Implications for Conservation and Management." *Forest Ecology and Management* 258 (5): 626–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2009.04.041.
- Dupuis, Jérôme A., Florent Bled, and Jean Joachim. 2011. "Estimating the Occupancy Rate of Spatially Rare or Hard to Detect Species: A Conditional Approach." *Biometrics* 67 (1): 290–98. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1541-0420.2010.01424.x.
- Fiske, Ian, and Richard Chandler. 2011. "Unmarked: An R Package for Fitting Hierarchical Models of Wildlife Occurrence and Abundance." *Journal of Statistical Software* 43 (10). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v043.i10.
- Forsman, Eric D., Robert G Anthony, and Cynthia Zabel. 2004. "Distribution and Abundance of Red Tree Voles in Oregon Based on Occurrence in Pellets of Northern Spotted Owls." *Northwest Science* 78 (4).
- Forsman, Eric D., and Chris. Maser. 1970. "Saw-Whet Owl Preys on Red Tree Mice." *The Murrelet* 51 (1): 10.
- Forsman, Eric D, E Charles Meslow, and Howard M Wight. 1984. "Distribution and Biology of the Spotted Owl in Oregon." *Wildlife Monographs*, no. 87: 3–64.
- Forsman, Eric D., and Amy L. Price. 2011. "Water Consumption by Red Tree Voles (Arborimus Longicaudus)." *Northwestern Naturalist* 92 (2): 116–19. https://doi.org/10.1898/10-28.1.
- Forsman, Eric D., James K. Swingle, Raymond J. Davis, Brian L. Biswell, and Lawrence S. Andrews. 2016. "Tree Voles: An Evaluation of Their Distribution and Habitat Relationships Based on Recent and Historical Studies, Habitat Models, and Vegetation Change." PNW-GTR-948. Portland, OR: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station. https://doi.org/10.2737/PNW-GTR-948.
- Forsman, Eric D., James K. Swingle, and Nicholas R. Hatch. 2009. "Behavior of Red Tree Voles (*Arborimus Longicaudus*) Based on Continuous Video Monitoring of Nests." *Northwest Science* 83 (3): 262–72. https://doi.org/10.3955/046.083.0309.

- Forsman, Eric D., James K. Swingle, Damon B. Lesmeister, Chad A. Marks-Fife, and Mark A. Linnell. 2019. "A Tale of Two Voles: A Response to Rosenberg 2019." Forest Ecology and Management 451 (November): 117258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.03.050.
- Franklin, Jerry F, Thomas A Spies, Robert Van Pelt, Andrew B Carey, Dale A Thornburgh, Dean Rae Berg, David B Lindenmayer, et al. 2002. "Disturbances and Structural Development of Natural Forest Ecosystems with Silvicultural Implications, Using Douglas-Fir Forests as an Example." *Forest Ecology and Management* 155 (1–3): 399– 423. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(01)00575-8.
- Gillesberg, A.-M., and A. B. Carey. 1991. "Arboreal Nests of Phenacomys Longicaudus in Oregon." *Journal of Mammalogy* 72 (4): 784–87. https://doi.org/10.2307/1381843.
- Gomez, D M, and R G Anthony. 1998. "Small Mammal Abundance in Riparian and Upland Areas of Five Seral Stages in Western Oregon." *Northwest Science* 72 (4): 293–302.
- Graham, Scott A., and Gerald W. Mires. 2005. "PREDATION ON RED TREE VOLES BY OWLS AND DIURNAL RAPTORS." Edited by J. C. Lewis. *Northwestern Naturalist* 86 (1): 38–40. https://doi.org/10.1898/1051-1733(2005)086[0038:PORTVB]2.0.CO;2.
- Griffey, Vivian, Bryce Kellogg, Ryan Haugo, and Van Kane. 2020. "Ownership Patterns Drive Multi-Scale Forest Structure Patterns across a Forested Region in Southern Coastal Oregon, USA." *Forests* 12 (1): 47. https://doi.org/10.3390/f12010047.
- Guillera-Arroita, Gurutzeta. 2011. "Impact of Sampling with Replacement in Occupancy Studies with Spatial Replication: *Spatial Replication in Occupancy Studies*." *Methods in Ecology and Evolution* 2 (4): 401–6. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2041-210X.2011.00089.x.
- Heinrichs, Julie A., Bruce G. Marcot, Mark A. Linnell, and Damon B. Lesmeister. 2023. "Characterizing Long-term Population Conditions of the Elusive Red Tree Vole with Dynamic Individual-based Modeling." *Conservation Science and Practice* 5 (7): e12938. https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.12938.
- Howell, A. Brazier (Alfred Brazier). 1926. *Voles of the Genus Phenacomys*. North American Fauna; No. 48. Washington: G.P.O.
- Huff, Robert D., Kelli J. Van Norman, Carol Hughes, Ray Davis, and Kim Mellen-Mclean. 2012. "Survey Protocol for the Red Tree Vole." U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management, Oregon/Washington, and U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service Regions 5 and 6.
- Huggins, R M. 1989. "On the Statistical Analysis of Capture Experiments." *Biometrika* 76 (1): 133–40.
- Ibarra, José Tomás, Kristina L. Cockle, Tomás A. Altamirano, Yntze Van Der Hoek, Suzanne W. Simard, Cristián Bonacic, and Kathy Martin. 2020. "Nurturing Resilient Forest

Biodiversity: Nest Webs as Complex Adaptive Systems." *Ecology and Society* 25 (2): art27. https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-11590-250227.

- Jewett, Stanley G. 1920. "Notes on Two Species of Phenacomys in Oregon." *Journal of Mammalogy* 1 (4): 165. https://doi.org/10.2307/1373306.
- Jiménez-Franco, María V., Julia Martínez-Fernández, José E. Martínez, Iluminada Pagán, José F. Calvo, and Miguel A. Esteve. 2018. "Nest Sites as a Key Resource for Population Persistence: A Case Study Modelling Nest Occupancy under Forestry Practices." Edited by Berthold Heinze. *PLOS ONE* 13 (10): e0205404. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0205404.
- Johnson, Murray L. 1968. "Application of Blood Protein Electrophoretic Studies to Problems in Mammalian Taxonomy." *Systematic Biology* 17 (1): 23–30. https://doi.org/10.1093/sysbio/17.1.23.
- Jones, Phillip D, Brice Hanberry, and Stephen Demarais. 2009. "Stand-Level Wildlife Habitat Features and Biodiversity in Southern Pine Forests: A Review." *Journal of Forestry*.
- Kellner, Kenneth F., and Robert K. Swihart. 2014. "Accounting for Imperfect Detection in Ecology: A Quantitative Review." Edited by Jeffrey Buckel. *PLoS ONE* 9 (10): e111436. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0111436.
- Kendall, William L., and Gary C. White. 2009. "A Cautionary Note on Substituting Spatial Subunits for Repeated Temporal Sampling in Studies of Site Occupancy." *Journal of Applied Ecology* 46 (6): 1182–88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2009.01732.x.
- Kupfer, John A., George P. Malanson, and Scott B. Franklin. 2006. "Not Seeing the Ocean for the Islands: The Mediating Influence of Matrix-Based Processes on Forest Fragmentation Effects: Matrix-Based Processes and Forest Fragmentation Effects." *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 15 (1): 8–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-822X.2006.00204.x.

Lesmeister, Damon, and James Swingle. 2017. Field Guide to Red Tree Vole Nests.

- Lindenmayer, David B., Wade Blanchard, David Blair, Lachlan McBurney, and Sam C. Banks. 2017. "Relationships between Tree Size and Occupancy by Cavity-Dependent Arboreal Marsupials." *Forest Ecology and Management* 391 (May): 221–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2017.02.014.
- Linnell, M. A., and D. B. Lesmeister. 2019. "Landscape Connectivity and Conservation Prioritization for an Old Forest Species with Limited Vagility." *Animal Conservation* 22 (6): 568–78. https://doi.org/10.1111/acv.12496.
- Linnell, Mark A., Raymond J. Davis, Damon B. Lesmeister, and James K. Swingle. 2017. "Conservation and Relative Habitat Suitability for an Arboreal Mammal Associated with Old Forest." *Forest Ecology and Management* 402 (October): 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2017.07.004.

- Linnell, Mark A., and Damon B. Lesmeister. 2020. "Predator–Prey Interactions in the Canopy." *Ecology and Evolution* 10 (16): 8610–22. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.6518.
- Linnell, Mark A, Damon B Lesmeister, John D Bailey, Eric D Forsman, and James K Swingle. 2018. "Response of Arboreal Rodents to Increased Availability of Nest Substrates in Young Forests." *Journal of Mammalogy* 99 (5): 1174–82. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmammal/gyy111.
- MacKenzie, Darryl I., James D. Nichols, Gideon B. Lachman, Sam Droege, J. Andrew Royle, and Catherine A. Langtimm. 2002. "ESTIMATING SITE OCCUPANCY RATES WHEN DETECTION PROBABILITIES ARE LESS THAN ONE." *Ecology* 83 (8): 2248–55. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2002)083[2248:ESORWD]2.0.CO;2.
- MacKenzie, Darryl I., James D. Nichols, J. Andrew Royle, Kenneth H. Pollock, Larissa L. Bailey, and James E. Hines. 2018. "Chapter 11 Design of Single-Season Occupancy Studies." In *Occupancy Estimation and Modeling (Second Edition)*, edited by Darryl I. MacKenzie, James D. Nichols, J. Andrew Royle, Kenneth H. Pollock, Larissa L. Bailey, and James E. Hines, 439–76. Boston: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-407197-1.00015-6.
- Manning, Tom, Chris C. Maguire, Katherine M. Jacobs, and Daniel L. Luoma. 2003. "Additional Habitat, Diet and Range Information for the White-Footed Vole (Arborimus Albipes)." *The American Midland Naturalist* 150 (1): 115–22. https://doi.org/10.1674/0003-0031(2003)150[0115:AHDARI]2.0.CO;2.
- Marks-Fife, Chad A. 2016. "Estimation of Population Age Structure, Detection Probability, and Density of Red Tree Voles in Oregon." Corvallis, Oregon: [Oregon State University].
 - —. 2022. "Survey Protocol for the Red Tree Vole." U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service Regions 5 and 6.
- Maser, Chris. 1965a. "Life Histories and Ecology of Phenacomys Albipes, Phenacomys Longicaudus, Phenacomys Silvicola." Oregon State University.
- ------. 1965b. "Spotted Owl Preys on Dusky Three Mice." The Murrelet 46 (3): 46.
- ———. 1998. *Mammals of the Pacific Northwest : From the Coast to the High Cascades*. Corvallis, OR: Oregon State University Press.
- Maser, Chris., Bruce Mate, Jerry Franklin, and C.T. Dyrness. 1981. *Natural History of Oregon Coast Mammals*. General Technical Report PNW ; 133. Portland, Or: Pacific Northwest Forest and Range Experiment Station, U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Forest Service.
- Meiselman, N., and A. T. Doyle. 1996. "Habitat and Microhabitat Use by the Red Tree Vole (Phenacomys Longicaudus)." *American Midland Naturalist* 135 (1): 33. https://doi.org/10.2307/2426869.

- Michel, Alexa K., and Susanne Winter. 2009. "Tree Microhabitat Structures as Indicators of Biodiversity in Douglas-Fir Forests of Different Stand Ages and Management Histories in the Pacific Northwest, U.S.A." *Forest Ecology and Management* 257 (6): 1453–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2008.11.027.
- Miller, Mark P., M. Renee Bellinger, Eric D. Forsman, and Susan M. Haig. 2005. "Effects of Historical Climate Change, Habitat Connectivity, and Vicariance on Genetic Structure and Diversity across the Range of the Red Tree Vole (Phenacomys Longicaudus) in the Pacific Northwestern United States: RED TREE VOLE PHYLOGEOGRAPHY." *Molecular Ecology* 15 (1): 145–59. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2005.02765.x.
- Moore, Jeffrey E., Daniel M. Scheiman, and Robert K. Swihart. 2004. "FIELD COMPARISON OF REMOVAL AND MODIFIED DOUBLE-OBSERVER MODELING FOR ESTIMATING DETECTABILITY AND ABUNDANCE OF BIRDS." *The Auk* 121 (3): 865–76.
- Nichols, James D., James E. Hines, John R. Sauer, Frederick W. Fallon, Jane E. Fallon, and Patricia J. Heglund. 2000. "A Double-Observer Approach for Estimating Detection Probability and Abundance From Point Counts." *The Auk* 117 (2): 393–408. https://doi.org/10.1093/auk/117.2.393.
- Nyland, Ralph D., Laura S. (Laura Susan) Kenefic, Kimberly K. Bohn, and Susan L. (Susan Laurane) Stout. 2016. *Silviculture : Concepts and Applications*. Third edition. Long Grove, Illinois: Waveland Press, Inc.
- Old-Growth Definition Task Group. 1986. "Interim Definitions for Old-Growth Douglas-Fir and Mixed-Conifer Forests in the Pacific Northwest and California." Research Note PNW-447. Portland, Oregon: USDA Forest Service, PNW Research Station.
- "Oregon Conservation Strategy." 2016. Salem, Oregon: Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife.
- Oregon Department of Forestry. 2010. "Northwest Oregon State Forests Management Plan: Revised Plan April 2010."
- Outhwaite, Charlotte L., Richard E. Chandler, Gary D. Powney, Ben Collen, Richard D. Gregory, and Nick J.B. Isaac. 2018. "Prior Specification in Bayesian Occupancy Modelling Improves Analysis of Species Occurrence Data." *Ecological Indicators* 93 (October): 333–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2018.05.010.
- Palencia, P., J. Vicente, R. C. Soriguer, and P. Acevedo. 2022. "Towards a Best-practices Guide for Camera Trapping: Assessing Differences among Camera Trap Models and Settings under Field Conditions." *Journal of Zoology* 316 (3): 197–208. https://doi.org/10.1111/jzo.12945.

- Price, Amy L, Jason S Mowdy, James K Swingle, and Eric D Forsman. 2015. "Distribution and Abundance of Tree Voles in the Northern Coast Ranges of Oregon." *Northwestern Naturalist* 96 (1): 37–49. https://doi.org/10.1898/NWN14-04.1.
- R Core Team. 2022. "R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing." Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/.
- Ritchie, L.E., M.G. Betts, G. Forbes, and K. Vernes. 2009. "Effects of Landscape Composition and Configuration on Northern Flying Squirrels in a Forest Mosaic." *Forest Ecology and Management* 257 (9): 1920–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2009.01.028.
- Rosenberg, Daniel K. 2019. "A Tale of Two Voles: The Challenge of the Commonness-Rarity Continuum in Conservation Planning." *Forest Ecology and Management* 434 (February): 165–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2018.12.010.
- Rosenberg, Daniel K., Raymond J. Davis, Kelli J. Van Norman, Jeffrey R. Dunk, Eric D. Forsman, and Robert D. Huff. 2016. "Patterns of Red Tree Vole Distribution and Habitat Suitability: Implications for Surveys and Conservation Planning." *Ecosphere* 7 (12). https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.1630.
- Ruffell, Jay, Mick N. Clout, and Raphael K. Didham. 2017. "The Matrix Matters, but How Should We Manage It? Estimating the Amount of High-Quality Matrix Required to Maintain Biodiversity in Fragmented Landscapes." *Ecography* 40 (1): 171–78. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.02097.
- Ruggiero, Leonard F., Keith Baker. Aubry, and Martha H. Brookes. 1991. Wildlife and Vegetation of Unmanaged Douglas-Fir Forests. General Technical Report; PNW-GTR-285. Portland, Or: U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station.
- Seber, G.A.F. 1982. *The Estimation of Animal Abundance and Related Parameters*. Charles Griffin. https://books.google.com/books?id=4aLwAAAAMAAJ.
- Sillett, Stephen C. 1995. "Branch Epiphyte Assemblages in the Forest Interior and on the Clearcut Edge of a 700-Year-Old Douglas Fir Canopy in Western Oregon." *The Bryologist* 98 (3): 301. https://doi.org/10.2307/3243370.
- Smith, Paul A., Jonathan Bart, Richard B. Lanctot, Brian J. McCaffery, and Stephen Brown. 2009. "Probability of Detection of Nests and Implications for Survey Design." *The Condor* 111 (3): 414–23. https://doi.org/10.1525/cond.2009.090002.
- Spies, Thomas A., K. Norman Johnson, Kelly M. Burnett, Janet L. Ohmann, Brenda C. McComb, Gordon H. Reeves, Pete Bettinger, Jeffrey D. Kline, and Brian Garber-Yonts. 2007. "CUMULATIVE ECOLOGICAL AND SOCIOECONOMIC EFFECTS OF FOREST POLICIES IN COASTAL OREGON." *Ecological Applications* 17 (1): 5–17. https://doi.org/10.1890/1051-0761(2007)017[0005:CEASEO]2.0.CO;2.

- Srivathsa, Arjun, Mahi Puri, Narayanarao Samba Kumar, Devcharan Jathanna, and Kota Ullas Karanth. 2018. "Substituting Space for Time: Empirical Evaluation of Spatial Replication as a Surrogate for Temporal Replication in Occupancy Modelling." Edited by Ralph Mac Nally. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 55 (2): 754–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13005.
- Suzuki, Nobuya, and John P. Hayes. 2003. "Effects of Thinning on Small Mammals in Oregon Coastal Forests." *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 67 (2): 352. https://doi.org/10.2307/3802777.
- Swingle, James K, and Eric D Forsman. 2009. "Home Range Areas and Activity Patterns of Red Tree Voles (Arborimus Longicaudus) in Western Oregon." Northwest Science 83 (3): 273–86. https://doi.org/10.3955/046.083.0310.
- Swingle, James K., Eric D. Forsman, and Robert G. Anthony. 2010. "Survival, Mortality, and Predators of Red Tree Voles (*Arborimus Longicaudus*)." *Northwest Science* 84 (3): 255–65. https://doi.org/10.3955/046.084.0305.
- Swingle, James K., Eric D. Forsman, and Stan G. Sovern. 2004. "A METHOD FOR LIVE-TRAPPING TREE VOLES." Edited by J. C. Lewis. Northwestern Naturalist 85 (3): 134–35. https://doi.org/10.1898/1051-1733(2005)085[0134:AMFLTV]2.0.CO;2.
- Swingle, James Kerr. 2005. "Daily Activity Patterns, Survival, and Movements of Red Tree Voles (Arborimus Longicaudus) in Western Oregon." Oregon State University.
- Thompson, Joel L., and Lowell V. Diller. 2002. "Relative Abundance, Nest Site Characteristics, and Nest Dynamics of Sonoma Tree Voles on Managed Timberlands in Coastal Northwest California." Northwestern Naturalist 83 (3): 91. https://doi.org/10.2307/3536607.
- Thompson, William L. (William Lawrence). 2004. Sampling Rare or Elusive Species : Concepts, Designs, and Techniques for Estimating Population Parameters. Washington: Island Press.
- True, Frederick W. 1890. "Description of a New Species of Mouse, Phenacomys Longicaudus, from Oregon." *Proceedings of the United States National Museum* 13 (826): 303–4. https://doi.org/10.5479/si.00963801.826.303.
- Tucker, Jody M., Katie M. Moriarty, Martha M. Ellis, and Jessie D. Golding. 2021. "Effective Sampling Area Is a Major Driver of Power to Detect Long-term Trends in Multispecies Occupancy Monitoring." *Ecosphere* 12 (5): e03519. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.3519.
- USDA and USDI. 1994. "Final Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement on Management of Habitat for Late-Successional and Old-Growth Forest Related Species Within the Range of the Northern Spotted Owl." Portland, OR: USDA Forest Service and USDI Bureau of Land Management.

- USFWS. 2011. "Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants: 12-Month Finding on a Petition to List a Distinct Population Segment of the Red Tree Vole as Endangered or Threatened." Federal Register Vol. 76. USFWS.
 - ———. 2019. "Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants: Five Species Not Warranted for Listing as Endangered or Threatened Species." Federal Register Vol. 84. USFWS.
 - —. 2022. "Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants; Withdrawl of the Not-Warranted Finding for Endangered or Threatened Status for the North Oregon Coast Distinct Population Segment of Red Tree Vole." Federal Register Vol. 87. USFWS.
- Van Pelt, Robert. 2007. *Identifying Mature and Old Forests in Western Washington*. Olympia, WA: Washington State Dept. of Natural Resources.
- Van Pelt, Robert, and Nalini M Nadkarni. 2004. "Development of Canopy Structure in Pseudotsuga Menziesii Forests in the Southern Washington Cascades." *Forest Science* 50 (3).
- Verts, B. J., and Leslie N. Carraway. 1995. "Phenacomys Albipes." *Mammalian Species*, no. 494 (June): 1. https://doi.org/10.2307/3504172.
- Wagner, David M., George A. Feldhamer, and Jonathan A. Newman. 2000. "Microhabitat Selection by Golden Mice (Ochrotomys Nuttalli) at Arboreal Nest Sites." *The American Midland Naturalist* 144 (1): 220–25. https://doi.org/10.1674/0003-0031(2000)144[0220:MSBGMO]2.0.CO;2.
- Walker, Alex. 1930. "Notes on the Forest Phenacomys." *Journal of Mammalogy* 11 (2): 233–35. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmammal/11.2.233.
- Weldy, Matthew J., Clinton W. Epps, Damon B. Lesmeister, Tom Manning, Mark A. Linnell, and Eric D. Forsman. 2019. "Abundance and Ecological Associations of Small Mammals." *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 83 (4): 902–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.21641.
- White, Gary C., and Robert A. Garrott. 1990. "Chapter 2 Design of Radio-Tracking Studies." In Analysis of Wildlife Radio-Tracking Data, edited by Gary C. White and Robert A. Garrott, 13–25. San Diego: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-092657-5.50005-7.
- Wight, H. M. 1925. "Notes on the Tree Mouse, Phenacomys Silvicola." *Journal of Mammalogy* 6 (4): 282–83. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmammal/6.4.282-a.
- Wilson, Duncan S., and Klaus J. Puettmann. 2007. "Density Management and Biodiversity in Young Douglas-Fir Forests: Challenges of Managing across Scales." Forest Ecology and Management 246 (1): 123–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2007.03.052.

Wilson, Todd M, and Eric D Forsman. 2013. "Thinning Effects on Spotted Owl Prey and Other Forest-Dwelling Small Mammals."